Early Lansing Residents Tolky lansing Residents

Prepared by the Forest Parke Library and Archives, **Capital Area District Libraries, 2021**

Jerry R. Lawler

Jerry R. Lawler was born on August 2, 1943, in Jackson Township, Webster County, Iowa. His parents Cornelius Rial "Cork" and Ruth Catherine (née Sullivan) Lawler operated a large farm just south of Clare, Iowa. Jerry attended St. Matthews Academy for grade school and high school in Clare.

After graduating from St. Matthews, Jerry served in the United States Army. Upon his discharge from the service, Jerry attend Drake University, graduating in 1966. He briefly worked for the Iowa Legislative Service Bureau before relocating to Lansing, Michigan, in 1968. In his early years in Lansing, Jerry managed two fast food restaurants, before finding a position as a clerk with the state of Michigan. He was also instrumental in the founding and growth of the Eastside Neighborhood Organization.

Jerry was fascinated by local politics. He was the moving force in opening city council committee meetings to the public. In 1977, *State Journal* writer Mike Hughes captured Jerry's passion for research and exploring all aspects of a problem or question: "Lawler has an obsession for meticulous detail. His home is overflowing with charts, graphs, lists, overlays. He can show you the precise location of streetlights and stop signs and accidents and crimes. He can outduel city officials on everything from zoning to water pumps. He has built the ENO [Eastside Neighborhood Organization] into a strong force." (4/18/1977).

He worked for the state of Michigan for thirty-eight years in a variety of nonpartisan positions, including as Director of the Legislative Council Facilities Agency. In 1989, he became Executive Director of the Michigan Capitol Committee, for which he managed the restoration of the Michigan State Capitol in the early 1990s and was instrumental in having the Capitol designated a National Historic Landmark. Jerry loved local history and was fascinated with the early settlement of Ingham County and the decision to relocate the state Capitol to the county. He was probably the leading expert on John Lansing Jr., a delegate to the U. S. Constitutional Convention of 1787, and indirectly who the city of Lansing, Michigan, is named after.

Jerome Raymond "Jerry" Lawler passed away on September 14, 2007, having received many awards and recognition for his community service, including a Lifetime Achievement Award from the Michigan Historic Preservation Network. He was survived by wife Connie, two stepdaughters and a stepson, and two sisters.

How to use this Document

Jerry Lawler left his research notes, both digital and print, to the Forest Parke Library and Archives at the Capital Area District Libraries. For the first decade of the 21st century, staff have been updating Jerry's digital files. It has been a challenge. Jerry's digital documents were created on an iMac G3. When we migrated the files to Microsoft Word, there were several complications; for example, sometimes the date 1881 was rendered as I88I (uppercase "i" instead of the numeral one). Many have been corrected but this discrepancy still exists throughout the files. The Lawler Timeline was the first of these converted documents to be published. We hope to follow it with Jerry's other works, but it will take some time, given that there are still thousands of pages to edit and organize.

In the timeline text you will notice that following the quote or piece of information, there will be a citation. Sometimes the citation is complete, but mostly you will see something like this: "Government land surveyors in area. 12 pg. 51". If you check at the end of the document, you will find a list of sources. So, "12 pg. 51" refers to the source number 12 on the list, and the information will be found on page 51.

Early Lansing Residents

Almond Denslow Aldrich

Staunch Democrat. Source: Adams pg. 369.

He was a great lover of good horses and owned at one time eighteen. He loved to hunt, and it took a lively man to keep up with him in the woods, but as well as he loved, the sport he never neglected his work for the pleasure of hunting. He was known as a good farmer and believed in doing his work in the very best way. One of his sayings was, "a thing that is worth doing at all is worth doing well." Source: Mrs. W. A. Melton in Adams pg. 369.

Apr 9, 1815

Born in Connecticut. Source: Durant, pg. 235; Adams pg. 368.

1818

Family moved Plymouth, Chenango County, New York. Source: Durant, pg. 235; Adams pg. 368.

Mar 1, 1837

Married Miss Delilah Ann Phillips Source: Durant, pg. 235; Adams pg. 368.

Had four children:

Adelaide born Mar 11, 1839

Almond Denslow, Jr., born April 19, 1843

Ann Eliza, born Dec 23, 1849

Nathan Phillips, born March 28, 1853.

Source: Adams pg. 368.

1844

Moved to Michigan and settled in Delhi township.

"His worldly effects after arriving here were a horse-team and thirty dollars in cash. This small amount of cash he lost the first time he went into the woods to work but found it after a while. Every cent they ever had was made by their own straightforward industry... his religion was the best and highest of morality. No one did or every could doubt his sincere honesty. A better neighbor never lived... His principal farm resources were in grain raising. It was A. D. Aldrich who introduced in this section the celebrated Poland Hog. No one ever went to his house for a good sociable visit who failed to get it. He took much comfort in hunting coons and foxes. Even in his old age he was always ready with the youngsters for a game of ball."

Source: Durant, pg. 235

First dwelling was single-roof shanty, which he occupies for a few years and then built a good split-log house, and later fine brick dwelling in 1866. Source: Durant; pg. 235

Late Sep 1844

In 1844 Aldrich, wife Delilah Ann and two children settled in Delhi township. Mrs. Adelaide Aldrich Jones in Adams pg. 366.

Had a horse team and thirty dollars in money; had four children.

Feb 28, 1847

Almon D. Aldrich purchased land in section 14 of Delhi Township. Source: Ingham and Eaton Counties Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 232.

1847

"My father (A. D. Aldrich) helped cut the underbrush so they could play ball where the capitol now stands. When a certain sawmill was built in Lansing all the men in Delhi who could went together and cut the tallest tree they could find, left all the limbs on and then hitched all the oxen and horses in town to it, and dragged it to mill."

"They had so much fun pulling each other off the tree as they were going that my mother often told how she sat up all night to make a new pair of pants to take the place of the ones my father wore to the sawmill." Source: Paper by Mrs. W. A. Melton at June 1914 Ingham County Pioneer and Historical Society, Adams pg. 370.

1866

Built brick dwelling. Source: Ingham and Eaton Counties Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 235.

Apr 11, 1878

Died

"Mr. Aldrich lost his life in consequence of a terrible accident; a heavy log having rolled against and upon him and broke his spine. He lived fifty-nine hours after the occurrence and died."

Source: Durant, pg. 235

Sep 1880

Wife died. Source: Durant, pg. 235

Alton, W. J.

Nov 30, 1847

W. J. Alton \$30.00

Source: Primary School Journal; Mar 1, 1847 - Mar 1, 1850; Lot. 3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A DNR/Conservation; pgs. 187-412.

Edy Baker

1847-48?

Edy Baker, early sheriff of county, noted at 1894 Pioneer Society meeting that he was in Lansing when he had to twist his team about among the stumps and logs on Washington Avenue. 267 pg. 105.

Appleton Ballard

Republican, Strong advocate of Temperance

Father Frederic Ballard, born New Hampshire and died in Sparta,

Ohio.

Jul 1, 1809 Appleton born in Hanover, N. H. When boy family moved Vermont

1829 Became Christian, Most life associated Methodist Episcopal

Church

1830 Married Epiphene Ellenwood of Vermont

Had 10 children:

James Allen Sindenia A David E Henry D Eunice Alonzo **Everett** Anna (Dr.) Sarah M Alice

1836 Family moved Sparta, Ohio

1848 Moved to Lansing, MI

> spent early years as merchant, and the last years as a vegetable gardener, paying unusual attention to the propagation of choice new varieties of vegetables. He was the owner of forty acres of land in the northeastern part of the city. Before he died, he had platted this into city, lots, and the farm is now known as Ballard's Addition oppis

Jul 21, 1848 Anna Ballard born in Lansing.

Oct 26, 1885 Died.

Wife died. Mar 31, 1888

> Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston Counties, Chapman, 1891; pg. 677-679.

Joseph W. Barker

He worked on the old offices of the capitol and if there is a good foundation to the legislative halls that will preserve the old building from rocking in times of trouble it will no doubt be due to the careful and conscientious workmanship of our subject." Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 349.

Nov 7, 1829	Born in Byron, Genesee County, N.Y. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 349.
Nov 7, 1825`	Born in Byron, Genesee County, NY. Source: Twentieth Century Edition, The Lansing Journal, January 1902
1844	Came to Michigan - Oneida township, Eaton county. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 349.
Jun 1848	Came to Lansing: worked mason's trade under John N. Bush. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
1851	Formed partnership with Mr. Alcott. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
	Formed partnership with Daniel Parker
1854	Married Elsie Maiden. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
	Had three children: Arthur A., Ina L. and William H. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
1862	Alderman from Fourth Ward for two years. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350-351.
1868	School Board two years. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 351.
1871	Left mason's business and entered furniture business (Barker & Wilbur) in North Lansing. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
1873	Sold interest in furniture business, former partnership with Daniel Parker in grocery business (Barker & Parker) in opera house block. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.
	Supervisor one year. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891.
George C. Bates	
1812	Born in Canandaigua, NY. Attended common schools until 12 years old. Prepared for college at Canandaigua Academy

Aug 5, 1831 Graduated from Hobart college, Geneva, NY

Studied Law in office John C. Spencer in NY: studied under

Spencer for three years.

May 13, 1833 Arrived in Detroit

Fall 1833 Entered office of Cole & Porter

1833-34 Bates in speech before Pioneer society of Michigan on Feb. 7.

1878 noted "A part of the years 1833-4 I spent in the state of

Monroe."

May 5, 1834 Admitted to Bar

? Practiced law in Detroit for several years.

? Pres. Harrison appointed district attorney for Michigan.

1836 "In this connection I might mention that in the summer of 1836, In

> Detroit, in the office of Bates & Tallbot, the Detroit and St. Joseph Railroad company was organized. I was the first secretary, and my partner was the first treasurer. The amount subscribed was \$100,000, and that magnificent gentleman, John Biddle headed the list." Source: Remarks of Hon. George C. Bates before

Pioneer Society of Michigan in Feb. 7, 1878.

1839 Michigan delegate to Whig National Convention in Harrisburg, PA;

Harrison and Tyler nominated.

President of Senate announced Senate invited to Baptist Church Feb 24, 1847

at half past twelve o'clock, to hear an oration delivered by Geo. C. Bates, Esq., before the Independent Order of Odd Fellows:

invitation accepted. Source: Sen. Journal 1847 pg. 225.

Mar 20, 1848 The editor of the Advertiser appears to delight in originating and

> publishing "Roarbacks"-- the barest kinds of falsehoods. The Advertiser of Saturday last contains the following: "The majority of the locofocs members of the legislature were constantly playing cards at Turner's" Now, this wholesale charge was known to be false by its author. The editor has not been here, and he can give no authority for the assertion. The whigs of course are no such men as playcards! We do not say they are. There was a general expression of disgust among the whigs in the Legislature on reading the above. We will refer the editor of the Advertiser to George C. Bates, Esq., who is known to be a prominent whig, and who has been here all winter. If that gentlemen will not say the assertion above as well as the daily insinuations of the editor, are false, we are very much mistaken. Mr. B. is a gentleman and would not utter a falsehood even to make a little political capital. If

the readers of the Advertiser abroad view, such falsehoods as they are viewed here by the whigs, the editor will gain very little by the course he has been pursuing. Source: Detroit *Daily Free*

Press; March 24, 1848

1848 Whig candidate for Congress; defeated.

1849 Again named District Attorney.

1852 Resigned as District Attorney.

1852 Stumped for California for Scott.

1856 Stumped for Fremont in MI, III and Wisconsin.

1861-1871 Practiced law in Chicago; lost must property in great fire.

1871 Pres. Grand appointed US attorney for Utah.

? Counselor of Mormon church for two years.

Jan 1877 Returned to Detroit and practiced law.

? Went Colorado.

1884 Visited Detroit for last time.

? Died Denver.

? Alderman for city of Detroit.

J. Berry & Co.

Feb 25, 1848 Paid \$2.50 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the

removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the Capitol. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year c commencing December I, 1847, dated December 28,

1848.

John Berry

1840 John Berry, Jr. listed in census listed as resident of Leslie

Township, born in Maine. Source: Index to Early Residents of

Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

1844 John Berry, Jr. listed in census listed as resident of Leslie

Township, born in Maine. Source: Index to Early Residents of

Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

Feb 10, 1848 Paid \$61.69 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the

removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the

Capitol, Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year commencing December 1, 1847, dated December 28, 1848; Joint Documents of 1849, No. 8.

Feb 25, 1848

J. Berry & Co. paid \$2.50. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year commencing December 1, 1847, dated December 28, 1848; Joint Documents of 1849, No. 8.

1848

The Methodist Episcopal church of Lansing also organized in 1848, with "F.A. Blades, preacher in charge of the Mapleton Circuit," appointed the following trustees: John Berry, John Jennings, Ephriam F. Thompson, David A. Miller, Joseph Kilbourne, William Weadone. Source: Adams pg. 190.

1850

John Berry, Jr. listed in census listed as resident of Leslie Township, born in Maine. Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

Jul 1, 1855

John Berry of Leslie died. (Same John Berry?)

Widow: Julian Berry

Minor Children: Maria, Anne, Henry, Edwin, all of Ingham Co. Source: Abstracts of the Early Probate Records of Ingham county, MI 1838-1869; Mid-Michigan Genealogical society, Lansing, MI;

Occasional Paper No. 10; April 1980; record 45.

Mary Berry

Sep 1, 1847

"Among the many pupils who attended Mrs. Burr's school, were find in the families mentioned, Mr. Dearin's two boys, henry and Matthew, Issac, Charlie and Elbert Bush, brothers of Mrs. Hinmann, John being a messenger boy in the legislature; Amelia Hunt, James Thomas, Two Clapsaddle boys. The younger one fell into the river and was rescued by his older bother; one Quackenbush boy, Lucy Long, David and Nancy Goucher, Anna Jeffries, Mary Berry, later known as Mrs. H. D. Pugh, whose father at the time was proprietor of the original Lansing House; Hattie Edgar, whose father built the first structure of the Commercial House, and Delia Ward, afterwards Mrs. F. M. Cowles." 276 pg. 178.

Broson, Joseph

Nov 30, 1847

Joseph Broson" \$18.00

Source: Primary School Journal; Mar 1, 1847 - Mar 1, 1850; Lot.

3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A DNR/Conservation; pgs. 187-412.

S.S. Brown

Jul 7, 1847

Congregational Church organized - died within a few months. 15 pg. 45. (86 - pg. 467) 7 members merged with Presbyterian

Church. Joint Congregational Presbyterian group. Presbyterian ? 86 - pg. 467.

Rev. S. S. Brown, from Connecticut and seven citizens formed Congregational society; Congregational and Presbyterians cooperated under national Plan of Union of 1801, which encouraged two denominations to worship together. LSJ 11-23-95

1859

1810

S. Brown listed as owning land in section16 of Bunker Hill Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Oliver Bush

Presbyterian. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Mason by trade. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

? Married Laiura Dusett, native of Connecticut

Had 8 children: John N

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Porn Monmouth County, N.J. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Moved to Senca County, N. Y. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

1820 Moved Mason, Murray Township, Orleans county

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston

counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Moved to Michigan, worked as mason in Detorit.

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston

counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Fall 1825 Moved family to Detroit. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album,

Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Fall 1826 Moved Ypsilanti was mason and hunted and trapped.

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston

counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

1832 Returned to Murray Township, New York. Source: Portrait and

Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman,

1891, pg. 383.

Jun 1847 Came to Lanisng, MI; took contact to build Seymour house.

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Jun 1847

Oliver Bush, a mason by trade, came to Lansing began work of contracting. "one of his first contractors was on the building known as the Old Seymour House, now (1891) called the Franklin House. While thus employed he was taken sick with erysipelas, being obliged to lave his work October 9, and a few days later, October 20, he passed away from his life the age of sixty years." 117 pg. 383.

John N. Bush, son of Oliver Bush, first contract was to finish Seymour House, after which he erected the Packard House, and the following March (I848) he built the Lansing House (2nd Lansing House?). 117 pg. 384.

Oct 9, 1847

Had to leave work on Seymour house due to sickness erysipelas. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Oct 20, 1847

Died, at age 60. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 383.

Charles W. Butler

Mar 1847

Came to Lansing from Jackson, Michigan up "upon business with a Mr. Glassbrook, who was then living or working here. He stopped while here with Joab Page, Esq., who had the only house where travelers could be accommodated at that time. Mr. Butler's father settled in Delta, Eaton Co., in July 1847, and Mr. Butler came to Lansing in September 1848, as a clerk in the auditorgenerals's office. He was subsequently deputy auditor-gneral under Col. Whitney Jones for four years.

Mr. Butler has been an extensive buildier in Lansing, and from 1825 to 1872 or 1873 associated in the real estate business with William Woodhouse, who died at Maosn several years since. Mr. Woodhouse was a county register for a period of ten years. Messrs. Butler & Woodhouse at one time owned the land on which the artesian well is situated, and for a time owned the well. Mressrs. Butler, Woodhouse & Angell erected the Mineral Well Hotel in the spring of 1871, at a cost of about \$12,000. Mr. Butler sold his interest to Woodhouse, and he and Angell sold it to Messrs. C. Y. & D. Edwards, and it was burned Feb. 5, 1876. Source: History of Ingham and Eaton Counties, by Durant, 1880; pg. 129.

1871

Listed as manager of Homeopathic medical Institute. Source: First Annual Announcement of the Central Michigan Homeopathic Medical Institute, Organized April 4, 1871 at the City of Lansing, Session of 1871-72.

William Calkins

Methodist Episcopal Church, Republican

Feb 11, 1814 Born in Pennington, new Rochester, N.Y.

1836 Family settled in South Lyon Township, Oakland county, cleared a

farm.

1847 Moved to Lansing and "at once engaged in business with Mr.

Norris, carrying on a pottery."

Sep 1847 Church: Methodist Episcopal Church

First class formed Page house in 1844, with Joab Page as first leader; in September 1847 Elvira Elliott and William S. Calkins joined class. Source: Ingham and Eaton Counties, Michigan,

1880, Durant, pg. 167-168.

1847 One of first six who organized Lansing Methodist Episcopal

Church. Trustee of Central Methodist Church

? Sold lands for James Turner and was also in business as a fire

insurance agent, making the latter his special line of work during

the last fifteen or twenty years of his life.

Aug 30, 1875 Married Martha Stedman

Nov 8, 1889 Died at Lansing. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham

and Livingston Counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 557.

George P. Carman

Jan I, 1839 George P. Carman of Cayuga County, NY, purchased 160 acres

of section 13 of Benton Township, Eaton county. Same Carman?

Jan I, 1839 George P. Carman of Cayuga County, NY, purchased 80 acres of

section 24 of Benton Township, Eaton county. Same Carman?

Sep 1847 In the following mouth of September, I made my second visit to

Lansing, under the following circumstances. A man by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, a relative of my father, with his young wife, both schoolteachers, visited us on his way to Wisconsin. he went to see Lansing and concluded to settle there and open a school instead of going further west. Having no means to build a schoolhouse, five families of his relatives volunteered to go and build one for him and make him a present of it. So on September 10th, 1847, Samuel Preston, John Strange, George P. Carman, Wm. H. Taylor, and Theodore E. Potter, who represented his mother's family, with axes and teams met in Lansing near the junction of Grand and Cedar Rivers, where Bush & Thomas had

given a lot for the purpose and near the spot where the Potter Manufacturing Company's factor was afterwards built. We cut the timber on the lands of speculators, who were not there either to consent or object, hauled the logs to the lot with our ox teams and in ten days had completed a tow-story log schoolhouse and residence--the first schoolhouse ever built in Lansing--hauling the pine lumber for the floors and desks from Flushing, a distance of 40 miles. In this tow-story log house Mr. Sprague and his wife lived and opened the first Select School in Lansing, having a full attendance the first winter, Mrs. Sprague teaching the primary classes, and he the more advanced. During the summer of 1848, new schools were opened in other parts of the city, as most of the people were settling along Washington Avenue on the north side of the river, which left the Sprague school out of reach and inconvenient of access. In the fall of that year Mr. Sprague opened but one department and his wife taught a district school at Delta Mills. The same year she was taken sick and died, and he became disheartened and returned to his former home near Auburn, New York. Afterwards he went to California, located at Sonora, and in 1850 was elected a member of the California Legislature, serving two terms. he later moved to Oregon and began the practice of law, and still later returned to California. pg. 13-14.

While building the log schoolhouse, old Chief Okemos, then eighty years old, and a few of his tribe were camped near us. They had been hunting near our home not long before, sand he knew me; and also, about the story of my killing the buck with a club. He delighted to prove his own bravery and many dangerous encounters by showing the numerous scars he carried from conflicts with both Indians and white men, made by the tomahawk. knife and rifle. history tells of the British commissioning him as a Colonel of an Indian regiment with fought the Americans at the battle of the Thames, and how he afterwards went to Detroit and agreed with General Cass to lay down the tomahawk and scalping knife and to become a good Indian, and how he never broke his agreement. he took great interest in me, calling me his "Pick-anin-ne She-m-ke-man" (white young man), he watched me intently while I hauled and skidded logs with the oxen and a log chain. As it was very warm, I was working with bare feet, and he pointed to his own feet, and said--"Squaw make moccasins--you wear moccasin." That nigh he took me to his wigwam. The squaws looked at my bare feet and at each other and then began to shake with laughter. One of the men said they were making fun of my bare feet. Soon one of them handed Okemos a pair of new, nicely beaded moccasins and he asked me to put them on. I offered to pay him for them, but he refused. I walked proudly around displaying the moccasins in all the wigwams, greatly to the delight of Okemos. I did not go barefoot again in Lansing. Since that time, I have been acquainted with numerous tribes of Indians but

Okemos ifs the only Indian I ever knew to give a present to a white man. pg. 14-15.

One day Okemos asked me to take a night hunt with him up the Cedar River. Three of us went in a large canoe, Okemos in the bow, I in the center, and another Indian in the stern to steer. We paddled up the river about two miles where we stopped until it was dark. The weather was warm and sultry, and the mosquitoes very thick and tormenting. As soon as it was dark torches were lighted, and the boat was permitted to drift slowly and silently down the stream. Okemos sat in the bow of the boat armed with a hatched fastened to a long pole. In a short time, we saw the antlers of a large deer protruding out of the water, his body immersed to keep off the mosquitoes, and his eyes shining like tow mall brilliant stars. Before we reached him, we discovered the heads of two more submerged deer, all intently gazing at the bewildering lights and unconscious of danger until Okemos with his hatchet struck the antlered one in the head. With a guick movement he then struck one of the others, which made such a splashing in the water as to frighten the third one away. Before midnight we were back in the camp with two fine deer. This was the first time I ever had a hand in this kind of a still hunt, though I had heard about it before, and often practiced in on the lakes and rivers of the West years afterwards.... pg. 15. Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter.

Calvin Clark

Jul 1847

"Rev. Calvin Clark first preached in July 1847, and in the same month a Congregational church was organized, with seven members, by Rev. Mr. Brown, of the Connecticut Home Mission Society. The First Presbyterian Church was projected, and partially organized in December following by Rev. Calvin Clark, with four members." Mr. James Seymour, Mr. Aaron Norris, Mrs. Louisa Norris, E. and Mrs. Randall. Source: Church Manual of the Franklin Street Presbyterian Church, of the City of Lansing, by Rev. C. S. Armstrong, M. A. 1869.

1859

Listed as owning land in section 25 of Howell and section 30 of Oceola Township, Livingston County. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Coats, Marvin

Apr 7, 1847

"Drowned, in the Grand River near Seymour's Sawmill, April 7th, Marvin Coats, Half brother of Ray G. Andrews. His body was found the 10th and buried the 11th." Source: Letter of May 5, 1847 Joseph H. Cook to DeWitt to brother George H. Cook of Lima, New York; reprinted Dewitt Area History #4 by Kenneth R. Coin.

Robert Colister, Jr.

Nov. 2, 1837 Father granted government patent on lands in Bath township.

Robert Jr. 19 years of age when arrived Bath township. "He help to build the log house and at that time there were few neighbors,

and there was but one house in Laingsburg."

1840 Purchased fathers farm. NW 1/4 of Section 1 of Bath Township;

160 acres

1840 School Inspector and Director of Poor

1844 & 1849 Served two terms as Township Assessor.

"He was generous and benevolent, always helping the poor and often losing money by aiding neighbors who were never able to repay him, yet he himself never was in debt to any man."

1847 He helped get out the timber for the old State House at Lansing.

May 29, 1850 Married Louisa C. Fletcher - born August 10, 1827, daughter of

Isaac, Sr. and Esther (Cole) Fletcher of Bath.

Had 9 children:

Ellen - later Mrs. Salem Harper Fred - married Laura Bartles

Herbert

Edgar L - married Anna E. Carl Hiram H - married Anna Thompson

Paul c.

1855 Director of Poor.

Jan 1891 Died at age 74, buried Rose Cemetery.

1906 Wife Louisa died; buried Rose Cemetery

Source: History of Bath Charter Township, Clinton county, MI,

1816-1976 by Harold B. Burnett.

William Comfort

Summer 1847 In the summer of 1847, William Comfort, of the Lyons Circuit,

came to Lansing and set up a church, although one already existed in what was to become the northern part of the city of Lansing. At the Annual conference of 1847, Francis Asbury Blades was appointed to Mapleton Circuit with the specific understanding that it included Lansing. The same year, Lansing became head of a District when Presiding Elder James Shaw

fixed his residence there. pg. 175. Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

1847?

Lansing situate between Lyons and Mapleton Circuits, called "four weeks' circuits. On Lyons Circuit the preachers were Rev. F. A. Blades, now of Detroit, and Rev. William C. Comfort...on Mapleton Circuit were Rev. S. Bessey, now of Grand Rapids, and Rev. Orrin Whitmore, now of Grand Blane, Genesee County, Michigan.

The Grand River district, which covered the grand river Valley, and extend as far east as Flint and Pontiac, included these circuits. In 1846, Rev. Larmon Chatfield was presiding elder of the Grand River district, and resided at Portland, in Ionia county.

Rev. William C. Comfort continued to preach in Lansing until the meeting of the Annual Conference at Ypsilanti in September 1847, when Rev. James Shaw was appointed presiding elder of the district and located in Lansing. He officiated as chaplain to the State Senate in the session of 1848. Rev. F. A. Blades labored in Lansing from 1847 until the Annual Conference of 1848, when Rev. Ransom R. Richards was stationed there. Mr. Richards also officiated as chaplain to the Senate in 1849. Source: Ingham and Eaton Counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 168.

David E. Corbin

Married. Had two children: 1 died before 1850. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 113.

Mar 11, 1814

Born Lincoln, Addison County, Vt. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 113.

1827

At age 13, family moved to Lockport, Niagara County, New York. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 113.

?

Attended school in Western New York, and completed education at Lewiston Academy, in Niagara County - gave considerable attention to practical surveying and civil engineering, devoting his attention for a considerable time after he became of age to the latter calling. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 113.

About 1840

When about 26 enter law office of Woods & Bowen, at Lockport, New York to study law; studied law seven years admitted to practice at Buffalo. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 113. ? Practiced law for short period in Niagara County, New York.

Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg.

113.

About 1845 Wife died. Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880,

Durant, pg. 113.

Spring 1848 Came to Lansing. Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 37.

Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg.

113.

David E. Corbin formed law partnership with W. W. Upton.

Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 37.

Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg.

113.

Mid Jul 1850 Went to visit father's family in New York, where taken ill.

Source: Ingham and Eaton County, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg.

113.

Aug 3, 1850 Died in New York. Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 37.

Demorest

Nov 30, 1847 J.W. & J. Demorest clearing Streets at Cap. \$31.00

Source: Primary School Journal; Mar 1, 1847 - Mar 1, 1850; Lot.

3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A DNR/Conservation; pgs. 187-412.

1859 J Demerist (Demarest) listed as owning land in section 28 of

Wheatfield Township, Same individual?

J Demerest (Demorest) listed as owning land in section 28 of Handy Township, Livingston County. Same individual?

Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd,

Philadelphia, 1859. Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley &

Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Henry Edgar

Fef 26, 1848 Paid \$4.00 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the

removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the Capitol. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year c commencing December 1, 1847, dated December 28,

1848.

Elvira Elliott

Sep 1847 Church: Methodist Episcopal Church

First class formed Page house in 1844, with Joab Page as first leader; in September 1847 Elvira Elliott and William S. Calkins joined class. Source: Ingham and Eaton Counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 167-168.

Eli Ellwood

Autumn 1847

Cedar street school shortly replaced large structure and winter term teacher was Eli Ellwood. 20 pg. 168

shanty school removed and a respectable frame schoolhouse was built in its place, fronting on Wall street, and painted white. Elihu Elwood was the first teacher in that schoolhouse, followed by George and Mary Lathrop Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg.

Roswell Everett

Born Monroe county, New York. Source: Durant, pg. 235

May 1834 Settled in Plymouth Wayne county, MI. Son William E. Everett one

year old when moved to Michigan. Source: Durant, pg. 235

Feb 1841 Moved Delhi, Ingham county with family. Source: Durant, pg. 235

In census listed as resident of Delhi Township. Source: Index to

Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L.

Hammell.

J. B. Frink

Jun 30, 1847 Paid \$31.50 for work in Michigan, Michigan.

H. A. Gorton

Feb 8, 1848

A claim against the state for losses incurred by N. F. Johnson, D. B. Johnson and H. A. Gorton during the move of contents of the capitol to Lansing from Detroit.

"...John Cane (sic) while hauling a load of state property from Dexter to Lansing (the Capitol of Michigan) under the direction of Samuel G. Southerland (the State Librarian) one of his horses owing to the bad state of roads and heavy load fell when assending (sic) the hill between the Capitol Building and Bridge near bush & Thomas Store. He would further state that the horse died the next day and he gave it as in opinion without hesitation that the horse died in consequence of the wounds rece'd as above state." Note: did Johnson and Gorton own horse or actual help move?

William Hake

Dec 15, 1847

William Hake, wholesale liquor dealer, 390 and 41 East Bridge street, was born at Westphalia, Germany, March 11, 1828. He (William Hake) received a good scholastic education in his native country, and when 19 years of age, bade adieu to the "Faderland," and set sail for the metropolis of the West. He located in Detroit in the fall of 1847, and soon after was employed in the State printing office as "devil." When the seat of State Government was removed to Lansing, Mr. Hake accompanied the removal of the office to that point. They started from Detroit, with the presses on wagons, on "Christmas Day" of that year, and were seven days on the road, arriving at their destination Jan. 2. A rude building had been previously erected to answer for the purpose of an office. The now Capital City contained but a few log houses. and the printing office was such a rude structure that had the winter been severe the poor German boy would have suffered many hardships. The house where he boarded was a small affair, the larger one of the two in the place being only 25x60 feet in size. neither plastered or sided. Our subjected was offered a lot now covered by the Capitol building for \$40, but not possessing the ready cash, he was obliged to decline the purchase. After three months of hard and incessant labor, he came to Grand Rapids, but soon after re moved to Dexter, Washtenaw Country where he learned the harness trade with Albert Guest, not a resident of that place. After working one year he was taken ill, and for better treatment was taken to a hospital at Detroit, where he lay on a bed of pain for over nine months. ... He could talk but little English, but his wiling manner secured. Source: History of Kent County, Michigan; Together with Sketches of its Cities, Villages and Township, pg. 1022-1023. Note: End up in Grand Rapids owning liquor store. Picture of Hake in volume.

Hand, Judge

Feb 5, 1848

Accommodations-Social

But yet we are not without pleasures. We had a concern here last night a *la Christy*--and which very much resembled the original so far as the lamp-black went, but alas! not much farther. We are also promised a Grand Concert the coming week by the Jackson Brass Band. The convention has also left among us a few distinguished strangers who contribute much to our social, or rather bar-room circles:--for our bar-rooms are about the only place where we can meet at all. Among others our excellent friend **Judge Hand** is exhilarating our gatherings with his wit and good humor. Some of his repartees, jokes and conundrums, are becoming as famous here as they usually are in your good city (Detroit). Source: Detroit *Daily Free Press*; February 8, 1848

John Harmon

1848

The first newspaper published in Lansing was the *Free Press*, by Bagg & Harmon. Its first issued was on January 11, 1848. It continued only a short time when it was changed to the Michigan State Journal, edited and published by John Harmon of Detroit, the office, which the writer (Cowles) well remembers, was a two-story frame building standing back of where the Hudson House now stands. There was a book bindery in the second story under the Management of a Mr. Gumbert. Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 111.

H. Havens

1840

Horace havens listed in census listed as resident of Alaidon Township, born in New York. Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

1844

Horace havens listed in census listed as resident of Alaidon Township, born in New York. Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

Aug 31, 1847

H. Havens for clearing land at Michigan \$5.00 Source: Primary School Journal; Mar 1, 1847 - Mar 1, 1850; Lot. 3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A DNR/Conservation; pgs. 187-412.

1850

Horace havens listed in census listed as resident of Alaidon Township, born in New York. Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell.

1859

H. J. Havens listed as owning land in section 27 of losco Township, Livingston County. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Cyrus Hewitt

?

Came to Michigan and settled in Marshall, Calhoun county "and was in early life a surveyor." Source: The Lansing Journal, November 30, 1882.

1837

"...he (Cyrus Hewitt) came to Lansing in 1837 to survey the mill site at North Lansing." Source: The Lansing Journal, November 30, 1882.

"Cyrus Hewitt a civil engineer, came down the river from Eaton Rapids in a dugout, or canoe, and surveyed the tract, (section 9 for Bushnell) and took levels for a dam." 8 - pg 142

In 1837 he came to Eaton Rapids, and from there descended the river to the present site of North Lansing, in a "dug-out" with two other men, and surveyed the Seymour mill property, talking the levels for the dam which was built there. One of these men was

John W. Burchard. Source; Lansing Republican, November 15, 1882, Michigan Pioneer Society, Vol. VI, pg. 295.

Cyrus Hewitt came Lansing in "dug-out," with two other men, and surveyed the Seymour mill property, taking the levels for the dam which was built there....He was official surveyor of Calhoun county for many years, and also a United States surveyor, and surveyed the lands of Calhoun, Hillsdale, Jackson, and other counties."

County Surveyor of Calhoun county. Source: History of Calhoun County Michigan, Everts & Co.,1877; pg. 22

Marshall Township clerk. Source: History of Calhoun County Michigan, Everts & Co.,1877; pg. 70

Legislature authorized road from Marshall to Ionia. Cyrus Hewitt one of commissioners named to lay out road. Source: History of Ionia and Montcalm Counties Michigan by John S. Schenck, D. W. Ensign & Co., Philadelphia; 1881, pg. 34

Hewitt moved Lansing in 1858 as employ of State land office; deputy of department from 1861-1865; later Mayor of Lansing. Source: Death of Cyrus Hewitt, Lansing Republican, Nov. 25, 1882.

Cyrus Hewitt deputy commissioner State Land Office. Source: Michigan State Gazetteer and Business Directory, for 1863-4, pg. 378.

After retirement from land office he engaged in banking with L. K. Hewitt. Source; Lansing Republican, November 15, 1882, Michigan Pioneer Society, Vol. VI, pg. 295.

Mayor of Lansing. Source: Durant.

1869 Mayor of Lansing. Source: Durant.

Purchased 40 acres in section 28 of Delhi Township; same individual? Source: First Landowners of Ingham county, Michigan by Richard E. Lucas, 1982.

Listed as manager of Homeopathic medical Institute. Source: First Annual Announcement of the Central Michigan Homeopathic Medical Institute, Organized April 4, 1871 at the City of Lansing, Session of 1871-72.

Cyrus Hewitt & Company, banking house, corner Washington and Michigan Avenues. Source: Michigan State Gazetteer and Business Directory, for 1873, pg. 400.

1837

1858

1863-4

1866?

1868

1871

Mar 17, 1837

1877 Cyrus Hewitt & Company, bankers, corner Washington and

Michigan Avenues. Source: Michigan State Gazetteer and

Business Directory, for 1877, pg. 560.

Dr. James Watts Holmes

May 27, 1810 Born at Pompey Hill, Onondaga county, New York.

Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and

Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 116.

? He read medicine with Drs. Hanford and Diomick, of Monticello,

Sullivan County, New York. attend lectures at Little Falls and took a second course at the College of Physicians and Surgeons, New York City, in which the celebrated Dr. Valentine Moss filled a professorship. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan,

1880, Durant, pg. 116.

? He began practice in Lansing, Tompkins county, New, York.

Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and

Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 116.

1836 Moved to Lenawee county, Michigan. Source: Past and Present,

Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan,

1880, Durant, pg. 116.

1838 Married Harriet B. Wright; had three children two sons (Theodore

S., and Roscius Judson) and a daughter (Caroline). Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 116.

Jan 1848 Moved to Lansing Michigan. Source: Past and Present, Cowles,

pg. 45. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880,

Durant, pg. 116.

About 1852 Gave up medicine and engaged in mercantile pursuits, for about

20 years.

Erected block of frame stores on southwest corner of Michigan and Washington Avenues, later made brick structures. One of the buildings is still standing, next west of the Chapman House, on Michigan Avenue. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan,

1880, Durant, pg. 116.

? Member of State Medical Society. Source: Past and Present,

Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan,

1880, Durant, pg. 116.

? Member board that located State Reform School.

Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and

Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 116.

May 8, 1872 Died. Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 45. Source: Ingham and Eaton counties, Michigan, 1880, Durant, pg. 116.

N. F. Johnson and D. B. Johnson

Feb 8, 1848

A claim against the state for losses incurred by N. F. Johnson, D. B. Johnson and H. A. Gorton during the move of contents of the capitol to Lansing from Detroit.

"...John Cane (sic) while hauling a load of state property from Dexter to Lansing (the Capitol of Michigan) under the direction of Samuel G. Southerland (the State Librarian) one of his horses owing to the bad state of roads and heavy load fell when assending (sic) the hill between the Capitol Building and Bridge near bush & Thomas Store. He would further state that the horse died the next day and he gave it as in opinion without hesitation that the horse died in consequence of the wounds rece'd as above state." Note: did Johnson and Gorton own horse or actual help move?

1859

Daniel B. Johnson listed as owning land in section 17 and 21 of Lansing Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Lovejoy

Dec 6, 1837

Israel H. Lovejoy purchased 87.30 acres in section 2 of Locke Township; same individual? Source: First Landowners of Ingham county, Michigan by Richard E. Lucas, 1982.

Jan 29, 1838

Israel H. Lovejoy purchased 40 acres in section 29 of Delhi Township; same individual? Source: First Landowners of Ingham county, Michigan by Richard E. Lucas, 1982.

1844

Listed in census as resident of Locke Township. Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan by George L. Hammell, compiler.

1847

Locke Township: Hiram J. Lovejoy? settled on Section 3 of Locke Township. 117 pg. 760.

1847

Stanley Briggs and son Richard; "...he (Richard) aided his father in building the first frame house in Lansing and helped a Mr. Lovejoy a butcher to kill and dress the first beef creature that was slaughtered in Lansing." 117 pg. 837.

1859

Hiram Lovejoy listed as owning land in section 3of Locke Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859. 1859

J. H. Lovejoy listed as owning land in section 2 of Locke Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Maiden

1847

Elsie Maiden, native to Utica, NY who came to Wayne County, Michigan with here parents when three years of age, thence all came to the city of Lansing in 1847. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 350.

1854

Married Joseph W. Barker. Source: Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston counties, 1891, pg. 349.

W. R. Marsh

Nov 30, 1848

Paid \$2.75 for furniture for Executive office. Source: Report of Auditor General for year ending Nov. 30, 1848.

B. F. Millard

Jul 7, 1847

On the 7th of July, 1847, less than four months after the bill locating the Capitol at Lansing was signed, a Congregational Church was organized by Rev. S. S. Brown of the Connecticut Home Missionary Society, in this, the "town of Michigan." as it was then called. It consisted of seven members, only two of whom had previously been Congregationalists. In the autumn, when the State House was finished, the Church secured the use of Representative hall; Rev. B. F. Millard, under commission of the American Home Missionary Society, became its pastor; services were held for a few months; and the building lot, afterwards used by Plymouth Church, was secured from the State.

"Soon three of the members moved away. The remaining four were divided into two factions, neither of which would work with, or grant letters of dismission to, the other. The pastor who had gone to new England, on an unsuccessful tour to collect funds to build a meeting-house, gave up his work, certifying to Rev. Calvin Clark, agent of the Home Missionary society that "the only hope for Calvinistic believers here, lay in the organization of a Presbyterian Church," and making a special request that such a Church be formed. Later in the same year the Congregational church, under the lead of one faction, and with only two members, having received financial aid, and also a minister (Rev. Mr. Demarest) from the Dutch Reformed Church, resumed services. But after two months, during which the audience dwindled to one person, this attempt was given up, and the church practically ceased to exist." Twenty years of the history of Plymouth church pg. 404.

Autumn 1847

"Rev. B. F. Millard was sent to Lansing in the autumn of 1847, under commission of the American Home Mission society. After a few month he went east to collect funds to build a church, and not succeeding, abandoned the field. Source; Church Manual of the Franklin Street Presbyterian Church, of the City of Lansing by Rev. C. S. Armstrong, M. A., 1869.

Andrew Morton

1844 A. D. Morton listed in census as resident of Delhi Township.

Source: Index to Early Residents of Ingham County, Michigan,

compiled by George L. Hammell.

Mar 13, 1848 Paid \$5.00 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the

removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the Capitol. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year commencing December I, 1847, dated December 28,

1848.

1859 A. B. Morton listed as owning land in section 14 of Delhi

Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil,

Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

1859 A. C. Morton listed as owning land in section 1 of Delhi Township.

Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley &

Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

W. Norton

Jul 31, 1847 Paid \$11.75 for chopping wood at capital. Source: Primary School

Journal, Mar 1, 1847-Mar 1, 1850; Lot. 3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A

DNR/Conservation; pages. 187-412.

6-15-1849 William W. Norton purchased 146.94 acres in section 18 of

Oneida Township, Eaton County. Same William Norton?

Ozias A. Phelps

1838 Moved to Bath area with brother Edwin"...were both single men

and kept a "Bachelor's hall" for three or four years." "Was a huntsman and held various elected officers in the township." He assisted in surveying out the site for the state capitol at Lansing.

1841 Treasurer of township (Bath - at time called Ossowa.)

Mar 1843 Township (Ossowa) split into Victor and Bath. Ozias A. Phelps

first supervisor of Bath Township

1844 Ozias supervisor of Bath Township.

April 1846 Elected Justice of Peace for four years.

Source: History of Bath Charter Township Clinton county

Michigan 1826-1976 by Harold B. Burnett.

1859 O. Phelps listed as owning land in section 23 and 26 of Locke

Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil,

Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

P. Phillips

Jul 31, 1847 Paid \$15.00 for chopping wood at capital. Source: Primary School

Journal, Mar 1, 1847-Mar 1, 1850; Lot. 3; Vol. 20; 57-31-A

DNR/Conservation; pages. 187-412.

Feb 8, 1858 Philetus Phillips purchased 43.51 acres of section 5 of Roxand

Township, Eaton county. Same Phillips?

Eliza Powell

May 1, 1847? "...on the day that the stakes for the capitol were driven, John P. Powell, with his wife and daughter, Eliza, came into the woods at

North Lansing and stayed that night at the home of Zalmon Holmes (grandfather of C. E. Holmes,), a slab shanty of one room with one bed. A few others, thirty in all, slept there that night, one

of whom was Isaac Townsend, who had located large tracts of land here and for whom Townsend street is named.

Source: Past and Present, pg. 78.

? Miss Eliza engaged with Joab Page, school director of district No.2, to teach the district school for two dollars per week and board

herself. Mr. Page had a shed roof board shanty hastily constructed on the lot where the first ward school building now stands. It had a door with leather straps for hinges and one window, without glass, made by cutting a piece out of one of the board and hanging the piece from the upper board with leather hinges so that it was opened by raising the board and closed by

letting it down.

In May 1847, Miss Powell commenced her school with ten scholars; but settlers came in so plentifully that, at the end of here three months' term, she had forty scholars.

Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 79.

May 1, 1847 Miss Eliza Powell started first school on Grand River Avenue just

east of Cedar Street. The building was a board shanty with one window and only one door which was hung on leather hinges. This

was a private venture, starting with 10 pupils which soon

increased to 30. This school was continued for about a year when all the territory in the northern part of the town was organized into a school district and administered by an elected board. 6 pg. 100. Powell received \$2 week plus room and board. 15 pg. 51. Powell paid \$20 week and boarding at various student's homes. 20 pg. 168.

"...commenced a school at the lower town in a board shanty, whose only window was an opening in the wall, having a door hung with leather straps at the top to close the room when not in use. She commenced with ten pupils, which number in three months increased to thirty. We can fine no one who remembers whether she was employed by individuals or by district officers; probably the latter, as a school-house was built the same autumn where the First Ward school-house now stands. The winter school in 1847-48 was kept in the new house by Elihu Elwood". Durant pg. 165.

Miss Powell (Later Mrs. J. N. Bush) paid \$2.00 a week and had to provide her own board. 176 Sec. 3, pg. 3

"Her first enrollment was ten pupils. This increased and at the end of the third month she had forty youngsters on her record. In the fall of 1847, her school had outgrown her room, so the school board was compelled to build a large frame building facing Wall street on the block west (Block 14) for the winter term." 8 - pg 112.

John P. Powell

May 1, 1847?

In the spring of 1847, on the day that the stakes for the capitol were driven, John P. Powell, with his wife and daughter, Eliza, came into the woods at North Lansing, and stayed that night at the home of Zalmon Holmes.., a slab shanty of one room with one bed. A few others, thirty in all, slept there that night, one of whom was Isaac Townsend, who and located large traces to land here and for whom Townsend street is named. Mr. Powell, wife and daughter, were given the bed and the others slept on the floor. Source: Past and Present, Cowles, pg. 78-79.

Samuel Preston

Sep 1847

In the following mouth of September, I made my second visit to Lansing, under the following circumstances. A man by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, a relative of my father, with his young wife, both schoolteachers, visited us on his way to Wisconsin. he went to see Lansing and concluded to settle there and open a school instead of going further west. Having no means to build a schoolhouse, five families of his relatives volunteered to go and build one for him and make him a present of it. So on September 10th, 1847, Samuel Preston, John Strange, George P. Carman, Wm. H. Taylor, and Theodore E. Potter, who represented his mother's family, with axes and teams met in Lansing near the

iunction of Grand and Cedar Rivers, where Bush & Thomas had given a lot for the purpose and near the spot where the Potter Manufacturing Company's factor was afterwards built. We cut the timber on the lands of speculators, who were not there either to consent or object, hauled the logs to the lot with our ox teams and in ten days had completed a tow-story log schoolhouse and residence--the first schoolhouse ever built in Lansing--hauling the pine lumber for the floors and desks from Flushing, a distance of 40 miles. In this tow-story log house Mr. Sprague and his wife lived and opened the first Select School in Lansing, having a full attendance the first winter, Mrs. Sprague teaching the primary classes, and he the more advanced. During the summer of 1848, new schools were opened in other parts of the city, as most of the people were settling along Washington Avenue on the north side of the river, which left the Sprague school out of reach and inconvenient of access. In the fall of that year Mr. Sprague opened but one department and his wife taught a district school at Delta Mills. The same year she was taken sick and died, and he became disheartened and returned to his former home near Auburn, New York. Afterwards he went to California, located at Sonora, and in 1850 was elected a member of the California Legislature, serving two terms. he later moved to Oregon and began the practice of law, and still later returned to California. pg. 13-14.

While building the log schoolhouse, old Chief Okemos, then eighty years old, and a few of his tribe were camped near us. They had been hunting near our home not long before, sand he knew me; and also, about the story of my killing the buck with a club. He delighted to prove his own bravery and many dangerous encounters by showing the numerous scars he carried from conflicts with both Indians and white men, made by the tomahawk, knife and rifle. history tells of the British commissioning him as a Colonel of an Indian regiment with fought the Americans at the battle of the Thames, and how he afterwards went to Detroit and agreed with General Cass to lay down the tomahawk and scalping knife and to become a good Indian, and how he never broke his agreement, he took great interest in me, calling me his "Pick-anin-ne She-m-ke-man" (white young man). he watched me intently while I hauled and skidded logs with the oxen and a log chain. As it was very warm. I was working with bare feet, and he pointed to his own feet, and said--"Squaw make moccasins--you wear moccasin." That nigh he took me to his wigwam. The squaws looked at my bare feet and at each other and then began to shake with laughter. One of the men said they were making fun of my bare feet. Soon one of them handed Okemos a pair of new, nicely beaded moccasins and he asked me to put them on. I offered to pay him for them, but he refused. I walked proudly around displaying the moccasins in all the wigwams, greatly to the delight of Okemos. I did not go barefoot again in Lansing. Since that time, I have been acquainted with numerous tribes of Indians but

Okemos ifs the only Indian I ever knew to give a present to a white man. pg. 14-15.

One day Okemos asked me to take a night hunt with him up the Cedar River. Three of us went in a large canoe, Okemos in the bow, I in the center, and another Indian in the stern to steer. We paddled up the river about two miles where we stopped until it was dark. The weather was warm and sultry, and the mosquitoes very thick and tormenting. As soon as it was dark torches were lighted, and the boat was permitted to drift slowly and silently down the stream. Okemos sat in the bow of the boat armed with a hatched fastened to a long pole. In a short time, we saw the antlers of a large deer protruding out of the water, his body immersed to keep off the mosquitoes, and his eyes shining like tow mall brilliant stars. Before we reached him, we discovered the heads of two more submerged deer, all intently gazing at the bewildering lights and unconscious of danger until Okemos with his hatchet struck the antlered one in the head. With a guick movement he then struck one of the others, which made such a splashing in the water as to frighten the third one away. Before midnight we were back in the camp with two fine deer. This was the first time I ever had a hand in this kind of a still hunt, though I had heard about it before, and often practiced in on the lakes and rivers of the West years afterwards. pg. 15 Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter.

Hiram Rogers of Eaton Rapids

Dec 19, 1847 **Description Of**

Our county sends one representative to the legislature. The seat of government is located in the county of Ingham. It is only fifteen miles from where I live. It is located in the wilderness. There was not but one house where the capitol was located and that was a log house. It was located last winter. They commenced building last April and now they have got 200 houses built. The State House is ready for the legislature and that will sit the first Monday in January next. This is what Hiram tells me, he has worked there this last season.

Source: Letter of James I Rogers, of Eaton Rapids, Eaton County, to his brother and sister. MSU archive call no. C00142.

Rev. R. Sapp

Jan 1848 -

Chaplain for first legislature at salary of \$150 and who is said to have made the prayer for the capitol, dedication...

Source: First Methodist Church Began Here Back in 1845, by Ethelyn Sextion, State Journal, March 1947.

Anson Simons

1827 Married Lavia McMillan. Had 9 children (7 sons, 2 daughters)

Benjamin

1840 Settled at Lexington, on Lake Huron, them moved to Lansing.

1848 Moved to Lansing with family.

Anson Simons was by trade a carder and clothdresser and on coming to Lansing built a factory here. He purchased and added

to the land previously owned by Joseph Kilbourne.

1850 He continued in that business for two years and then moved upon

a farm in Shiawassee County

? Moved to Kansas

? Returned to Lansing

Oct 7, 1867 Died.

Feb 1, 1886 Wife died.

Source: Portrait and Biographical Album, Ingham and Livingston counties, Chapman, 1891, pg. 395-6.

H. P. Smith

Jul 13, 1847

"I stayed over Sunday in Detroit attended church & paid 25cts a meal & 25 for lodging. I started on the Central Cars at 8 Monday morning & went to Dexter 50 miles, Fare \$1.50. I arrived in Dexter at IPM (very slow) took dinner at Dexter and started at 2 in a wagon for Michigan and went to Mason 38 Miles arrived there at II PM Fare \$2.00 stayed all night & started next morning at 8 & arrived here at I, Fare 75 cents, 18 miles. I have to pay \$2.00 per week here I am now at the upper town but think I shall locate at the lower town as there are 2 physicians here & none there. There is no sickness here now, but all are making calculations to be sick in about 3 or 4 weeks & feel anxious for a physician to be here. There are now some 7 or 8 stores 7 groceries in both towns 7 several others going up immediately and almost all kinds of shops here or to be here soon. All is bustle and uproar on a weekday. On Sunday they say they have Methodist, Baptist, & Presbyterian preaching every Sabbath at the lower town and there is no drinking or immorality in that town & I think I choose to locate in that place." Source: Letter to Rev. D. Smith of Bath, New York from his son H. P. Smith, dated July 13, 1847. Note: Doctors in upper town - Drs. Burr & Jefferies

Harvey P. Smith listed as owning land in section 8, 9 and 17 of Green Oak Township, Livingston County. Same individual?

31

Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Smith, S. P.

Feb 8, 1848

Petition for administration filed by Joab Page for S. P. Smith who died September 20, 1847 in Lansing without will. Source: Abstracts of the Early Probate Records of Ingham County, Michigan, 1838-1869; Mid-Michigan Genealogical Society, Lansing, Michigan, Occasional Paper, No. 10; record 323.

1859

Stephen Smith listed as owning land in section 1 and 12 of Meridian Township. Same individual? Source: Topographical Map of The Counties of Ingham and Livingston, Michigan published by Geil, Harley & Siverd, Philadelphia, 1859.

Snow

Feb 28, 1848

Legislators-Whigs Convention-Whig

What's broke lose now? Yesterday, Mr. **Snow** the bosom friend of Weed Dawson & co. of New York, arrived here and has been in close confab with the whig portion of the members of the Legislature, in reference to Millard Fillmore, as a candidate for the Presidency. Are Clay, Taylor, and McLean, to be thrown overboard? There is certainly some secret maneuver going on at Albany, and from the known intimacy of the gentleman with the junta, there, it is surmised he is on a tour to prepare the way for Fillmore delegates from this State. It is whispered, the whig members here will fall in with the move.

The Whig State Convention has just been called, by order of the whig minority, and we predict there is more in this move than first meets the eye. Instance the Hillsdale whig paper out for Fillmore. Source: Detroit *Daily Free Press*; March 3, 1848

Corydon P. Sprague

Sep 1847

In the following mouth of September, I made my second visit to Lansing, under the following circumstances. A man by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, a relative of my father, with his young wife, both schoolteachers, visited us on his way to Wisconsin. he went to see Lansing and concluded to settle there and open a school instead of going further west. Having no means to build a schoolhouse, five families of his relatives volunteered to go and build one for him and make him a present of it. So on September 10th, 1847, Samuel Preston, John Strange, George P. Carman, Wm. H. Taylor, and Theodore E. Potter, who represented his mother's family, with axes and teams met in Lansing near the

iunction of Grand and Cedar Rivers, where Bush & Thomas had given a lot for the purpose and near the spot where the Potter Manufacturing Company's factor was afterwards built. We cut the timber on the lands of speculators, who were not there either to consent or object, hauled the logs to the lot with our ox teams and in ten days had completed a tow-story log schoolhouse and residence--the first schoolhouse ever built in Lansing--hauling the pine lumber for the floors and desks from Flushing, a distance of 40 miles. In this tow-story log house Mr. Sprague and his wife lived and opened the first Select School in Lansing, having a full attendance the first winter, Mrs. Sprague teaching the primary classes, and he the more advanced. During the summer of 1848, new schools were opened in other parts of the city, as most of the people were settling along Washington Avenue on the north side of the river, which left the Sprague school out of reach and inconvenient of access. In the fall of that year Mr. Sprague opened but one department and his wife taught a district school at Delta Mills. The same year she was taken sick and died, and he became disheartened and returned to his former home near Auburn, New York. Afterwards he went to California, located at Sonora, and in 1850 was elected a member of the California Legislature, serving two terms. he later moved to Oregon and began the practice of law, and still later returned to California. pg. 13-14.

While building the log schoolhouse, old Chief Okemos, then eighty years old, and a few of his tribe were camped near us. They had been hunting near our home not long before, sand he knew me; and also, about the story of my killing the buck with a club. He delighted to prove his own bravery and many dangerous encounters by showing the numerous scars he carried from conflicts with both Indians and white men, made by the tomahawk, knife and rifle. history tells of the British commissioning him as a Colonel of an Indian regiment with fought the Americans at the battle of the Thames, and how he afterwards went to Detroit and agreed with General Cass to lay down the tomahawk and scalping knife and to become a good Indian, and how he never broke his agreement, he took great interest in me, calling me his "Pick-anin-ne She-m-ke-man" (white young man). he watched me intently while I hauled and skidded logs with the oxen and a log chain. As it was very warm. I was working with bare feet, and he pointed to his own feet, and said--"Squaw make moccasins--you wear moccasin." That nigh he took me to his wigwam. The squaws looked at my bare feet and at each other and then began to shake with laughter. One of the men said they were making fun of my bare feet. Soon one of them handed Okemos a pair of new, nicely beaded moccasins and he asked me to put them on. I offered to pay him for them, but he refused. I walked proudly around displaying the moccasins in all the wigwams, greatly to the delight of Okemos. I did not go barefoot again in Lansing. Since that time, I have been acquainted with numerous tribes of Indians but

Okemos ifs the only Indian I ever knew to give a present to a white man. pg. 14-15.

One day Okemos asked me to take a night hunt with him up the Cedar River. Three of us went in a large canoe, Okemos in the bow, I in the center, and another Indian in the stern to steer. We paddled up the river about two miles where we stopped until it was dark. The weather was warm and sultry, and the mosquitoes very thick and tormenting. As soon as it was dark torches were lighted, and the boat was permitted to drift slowly and silently down the stream. Okemos sat in the bow of the boat armed with a hatched fastened to a long pole. In a short time, we saw the antlers of a large deer protruding out of the water, his body immersed to keep off the mosquitoes, and his eyes shining like tow mall brilliant stars. Before we reached him, we discovered the heads of two more submerged deer, all intently gazing at the bewildering lights and unconscious of danger until Okemos with his hatchet struck the antlered one in the head. With a guick movement he then struck one of the others, which made such a splashing in the water as to frighten the third one away. Before midnight we were back in the camp with two fine deer. This was the first time I ever had a hand in this kind of a still hunt, though I had heard about it before, and often practiced in on the lakes and rivers of the West years afterwards. pg. 15 Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter.

1854

I had made this trip to Sonora partly that I might find an uncle by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, who had represented Tuolumne county in the State Legislature for the past two years, but I learned that night that he had recently left the town and moved to Oregon. Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter; pg. 124.

1837?

School organized in Oneida Township of Eaton County. Second term taught by Emma O. Sprague, later married Strange, father of Daniel Strange. Source: Pioneer History of Eaton county, Michigan 1833-1866, compiled by Daniel Strange, M. Sc. 1923. ? related to Sprague?

B. G. Stimpson

1848

Paid \$1.50 for transportation of books. Source: Report of Auditor General for year ending Nov. 30, 1848; Joint Documents of 1849, No. 2.

John Strange

Sep 1847

In the following mouth of September, I made my second visit to Lansing, under the following circumstances. A man by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, a relative of my father, with his young wife, both schoolteachers, visited us on his way to Wisconsin. he

went to see Lansing and concluded to settle there and open a school instead of going further west. Having no means to build a schoolhouse, five families of his relatives volunteered to go and build one for him and make him a present of it. So on September 10th, 1847, Samuel Preston, John Strange, George P. Carman, Wm. H. Taylor, and Theodore E. Potter, who represented his mother's family, with axes and teams met in Lansing near the iunction of Grand and Cedar Rivers, where Bush & Thomas had given a lot for the purpose and near the spot where the Potter Manufacturing Company's factor was afterwards built. We cut the timber on the lands of speculators, who were not there either to consent or object, hauled the logs to the lot with our ox teams and in ten days had completed a tow-story log schoolhouse and residence--the first schoolhouse ever built in Lansing--hauling the pine lumber for the floors and desks from Flushing, a distance of 40 miles. In this tow-story log house Mr. Sprague and his wife lived and opened the first Select School in Lansing, having a full attendance the first winter, Mrs. Sprague teaching the primary classes, and he the more advanced. During the summer of 1848. new schools were opened in other parts of the city, as most of the people were settling along Washington Avenue on the north side of the river, which left the Sprague school out of reach and inconvenient of access. In the fall of that year Mr. Sprague opened but one department and his wife taught a district school at Delta Mills. The same year she was taken sick and died, and he became disheartened and returned to his former home near Auburn, New York. Afterwards he went to California, located at Sonora, and in 1850 was elected a member of the California Legislature, serving two terms. he later moved to Oregon and began the practice of law, and still later returned to California. pg. 13-14.

While building the log schoolhouse, old Chief Okemos, then eighty years old, and a few of his tribe were camped near us. They had been hunting near our home not long before, sand he knew me; and also, about the story of my killing the buck with a club. He delighted to prove his own bravery and many dangerous encounters by showing the numerous scars he carried from conflicts with both Indians and white men, made by the tomahawk, knife and rifle. history tells of the British commissioning him as a Colonel of an Indian regiment with fought the Americans at the battle of the Thames, and how he afterwards went to Detroit and agreed with General Cass to lay down the tomahawk and scalping knife and to become a good Indian, and how he never broke his agreement. he took great interest in me, calling me his "Pick-anin-ne She-m-ke-man" (white young man). he watched me intently while I hauled and skidded logs with the oxen and a log chain. As it was very warm, I was working with bare feet, and he pointed to his own feet, and said--"Squaw make moccasins--you wear moccasin." That nigh he took me to his wigwam. The squaws looked at my bare feet and at each other and then began to shake with laughter. One of the men said they were making fun of my bare feet. Soon one of them handed Okemos a pair of new, nicely beaded moccasins and he asked me to put them on. I offered to pay him for them, but he refused. I walked proudly around displaying the moccasins in all the wigwams, greatly to the delight of Okemos. I did not go barefoot again in Lansing. Since that time, I have been acquainted with numerous tribes of Indians but Okemos ifs the only Indian I ever knew to give a present to a white man. pg. 14-15.

One day Okemos asked me to take a night hunt with him up the Cedar River. Three of us went in a large canoe, Okemos in the bow, I in the center, and another Indian in the stern to steer. We paddled up the river about two miles where we stopped until it was dark. The weather was warm and sultry, and the mosquitoes very thick and tormenting. As soon as it was dark torches were lighted, and the boat was permitted to drift slowly and silently down the stream. Okemos sat in the bow of the boat armed with a hatched fastened to a long pole. In a short time, we saw the antlers of a large deer protruding out of the water, his body immersed to keep off the mosquitoes, and his eyes shining like tow mall brilliant stars. Before we reached him, we discovered the heads of two more submerged deer, all intently gazing at the bewildering lights and unconscious of danger until Okemos with his hatchet struck the antlered one in the head. With a guick movement he then struck one of the others, which made such a splashing in the water as to frighten the third one away. Before midnight we were back in the camp with two fine deer. This was the first time I ever had a hand in this kind of a still hunt, though I had heard about it before, and often practiced in on the lakes and rivers of the West years afterwards. pg. 15 Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter.

Elihu Sutherland

His (Eric Sutherland) oldest son Elihu had visited Oneida (Oneida township, Eaton County) in 1842, but came to settle in 1845. In 1847, when the capital was located in Lansing, he took contract to clear trees from Washington avenue, there then being but one house in Lansing. He also helped get out the timber for the old State Capital. Source: Pioneer History of Eaton County Michigan 1833 - 1836, compiled by Daniel Strange, m. Sc. 1923.

Samuel G. Sutherland

Feb 5, 1848

Paid \$1,328.41 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the Capitol. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors for fiscal year c commencing December 1, 1847, dated December 28, 1848; Joint Documents of 1849, No. 8. Feb 5, 1848

Board of State Auditors allowed claims submitted under joint resolution No. 13 of Feb 5, 1848 for services rendered and expenses incurred in the removal of the state office, and for furniture and repairs for the capitol as follows:

To Samuel G. Sutherland \$1,328.41. Source: Annual Report of the Board of State Auditors, dated December 28, 1848.

Feb 8, 1848

Sutherland was State Librarian
A claim against the state for losses incurred by N. F. Johnson, D.
B. Johnson and H. A. Gorton during the move of contents of the capitol to Lansing from Detroit.

"John Cane (sic) while hauling a load of state property from Dexter to Lansing (the Capitol of Michigan) under the direction of Samuel G. Southerland (the State Librarian) one of his horses owing to the bad state of roads and heavy load fell when assending (sic) the hill between the Capitol Building and Bridge near Bush & Thomas Store. He would further state that the horse died the next day and he gave it as in opinion without hesitation that the horse died in consequence of the wounds rece'd as above state."

William H. Taylor

May 25, 1836

William Taylor purchased 80 acres on section 10 of White Oak Township; same individual? Source: First Landowners of Ingham County, Michigan by Richard E. Lucas, 1982.

Sep 1847

In the following mouth of September, I made my second visit to Lansing, under the following circumstances. A man by the name of Corydon P. Sprague, a relative of my father, with his young wife, both schoolteachers, visited us on his way to Wisconsin. he went to see Lansing and concluded to settle there and open a school instead of going further west. Having no means to build a schoolhouse, five families of his relatives volunteered to go and build one for him and make him a present of it. So on September 10th, 1847, Samuel Preston, John Strange, George P. Carman, Wm. H. Taylor, and Theodore E. Potter, who represented his mother's family, with axes and teams met in Lansing near the junction of Grand and Cedar Rivers, where Bush & Thomas had given a lot for the purpose and near the spot where the Potter Manufacturing Company's factor was afterwards built. We cut the timber on the lands of speculators, who were not there either to consent or object, hauled the logs to the lot with our ox teams and in ten days had completed a tow-story log schoolhouse and residence--the first schoolhouse ever built in Lansing--hauling the pine lumber for the floors and desks from Flushing, a distance of 40 miles. In this tow-story log house Mr. Sprague and his wife lived and opened the first Select School in Lansing, having a full attendance the first winter, Mrs. Sprague teaching the primary classes, and he the more advanced. During the summer of 1848,

new schools were opened in other parts of the city, as most of the people were settling along Washington Avenue on the north side of the river, which left the Sprague school out of reach and inconvenient of access. In the fall of that year Mr. Sprague opened but one department and his wife taught a district school at Delta Mills. The same year she was taken sick and died, and he became disheartened and returned to his former home near Auburn, New York. Afterwards he went to California, located at Sonora, and in 1850 was elected a member of the California Legislature, serving two terms. he later moved to Oregon and began the practice of law, and still later returned to California. pg. 13-14.

While building the log schoolhouse, old Chief Okemos, then eighty years old, and a few of his tribe were camped near us. They had been hunting near our home not long before, sand he knew me; and also, about the story of my killing the buck with a club. He delighted to prove his own bravery and many dangerous encounters by showing the numerous scars he carried from conflicts with both Indians and white men, made by the tomahawk, knife and rifle. history tells of the British commissioning him as a Colonel of an Indian regiment with fought the Americans at the battle of the Thames, and how he afterwards went to Detroit and agreed with General Cass to lay down the tomahawk and scalping knife and to become a good Indian, and how he never broke his agreement. he took great interest in me, calling me his "Pick-anin-ne She-m-ke-man" (white young man), he watched me intently while I hauled and skidded logs with the oxen and a log chain. As it was very warm, I was working with bare feet, and he pointed to his own feet, and said--"Squaw make moccasins--you wear moccasin." That nigh he took me to his wigwam. The squaws looked at my bare feet and at each other and then began to shake with laughter. One of the men said they were making fun of my bare feet. Soon one of them handed Okemos a pair of new, nicely beaded moccasins and he asked me to put them on. I offered to pay him for them, but he refused. I walked proudly around displaying the moccasins in all the wigwams, greatly to the delight of Okemos. I did not go barefoot again in Lansing. Since that time. I have been acquainted with numerous tribes of Indians but Okemos ifs the only Indian I ever knew to give a present to a white man. pg. 14-15.

One day Okemos asked me to take a night hunt with him up the Cedar River. Three of us went in a large canoe, Okemos in the bow, I in the center, and another Indian in the stern to steer. We paddled up the river about two miles where we stopped until it was dark. The weather was warm and sultry, and the mosquitoes very thick and tormenting. As soon as it was dark torches were lighted, and the boat was permitted to drift slowly and silently down the stream. Okemos sat in the bow of the boat armed with a hatched fastened to a long pole. In a short time, we saw the antlers of a

large deer protruding out of the water, his body immersed to keep off the mosquitoes, and his eyes shining like tow mall brilliant stars. Before we reached him, we discovered the heads of two more submerged deer, all intently gazing at the bewildering lights and unconscious of danger until Okemos with his hatchet struck the antlered one in the head. With a quick movement he then struck one of the others, which made such a splashing in the water as to frighten the third one away. Before midnight we were back in the camp with two fine deer. This was the first time I ever had a hand in this kind of a still hunt, though I had heard about it before, and often practiced in on the lakes and rivers of the West years afterwards. pg. 15 Source: The Autobiography of Theodore Edgar Potter.

Teeter

"Mr. Teeter...occupied with his family a similar building to Mr. Dearin's, and only a few feet from it to the south and west. Mary, then a young girl (daughter of Mr. Teeter), and little 'Jimmy' Dearin, with his large yellow dog, Watch, were my playmates on this memorable and never-to-be-forgotten visit. Another pet of Mr. Dearin's while living in the hotel (hotel believe finished in 1848), was a tame deer, called Fanny, who roamed at will, daily coming to our bakery door, taking the loved cracker from our hands. Mr. Teeter purchased the place, which he still (1897) cultivates to some extent, and raised the little board house that is yet standing, where many a gay evening was spent by the young people of that early day with his daughter, Charles S. Hunt was of the number." 276 pg. 176.

Elson Teeter came Lansing in 1847 before Capital city platted and "was one of the carpenters who worked on the first capital building erected in Lansing. Mr. Teeter was engaged in gardening during his long life when able to work, and it was he who performed the work of clearing the underbrush from the corners where the Lansing State Savings and City national Banks now stand. near this home on Washtenaw street, which was then practically a wilderness, there were living 14 families named Teeter, and that portion of the city was for many years called Teetertown. When he first came to Lansing, he secured from the government three lots of school lands and retained the land for more than 50m years by paying annually a few dollars interest." Source: Pioneer XXIX pg. 79.

Tooker, John S.

Jul 7, 1836 Born in Tyrone, Steuben County, New York

1838 Family moved Ann Arbor

1840 Family moved to Woodhull Township, Shiawassee County

1847	Family moved to Lansing
?	At age 18 purchased foundry in North Lansing and manufactured farm implements for nearly 14 years.
Oct 11, 1862	Enlisted in Sixth Michigan Cavalry. Discharged a year later because of failed health.
?	Entered drug business followed by boot and shoe business.
?	Married Emma, eldest daughter of Dr. William & Lydia Haze. Emma died on May 30, 1869 at age of 25.
	Married Ann Leech Thompson who died Aug. 14, 1872 at age 33.
C	Married Agnes who died in June 1931, 17 years after Tooker.
1872 & 1873	Elected mayor.
1876	Elected mayor.
1878	Elected State Senate as Republican.
1880	Elected State Senate as Republican.
1883	Elected State Senate as Republican.
1883	Appointed Secretary of the Montana Territory by President Arthur.
1884	Railroad accident recovered at son's farm in Dakota Territory for six months.
1885	Ill health forced resign as Secretary of Montana Territory.
?	Entered business in Helena, Montana.
1915	Died, body returned to Lansing. Source: History Explorer, A publication of the Historical Society of Greater Lansing, September 2004.

Ward, Alanson and Olive Perkins

1847 Alanson and Olive Perkins Ward brought their family to Lansing

from New York.

Daughter Laura assisted Mrs. Laura E. Burr in teaching school in upper town, married Frederick Mortimer Cowles. Source: History Explorer, A publication of the Historical Society of Greater

Lansing, September 2004.

Delia L. Ward

Aug 13, 1835 Born in Middleburg, New York. Source: History Explorer, A

publication of the Historical Society of Greater Lansing,

September 2004.

Daughter of Alanson and Olive Perkins Ward came Lansing from

New York in 1847. Source: History Explorer, A publication of the Historical Society of Greater Lansing, September 2004.

historical Society of Greater Lansing, September 2004.

Sep 1, 1847, She procured some rough scats, and on the 1st of September

called the children together under the trees on the bank of the river on River Street. She commenced with nine pupils. Her school continued in the grove till cold weather, when their dwelling was so far completed that she could move the school into it, and by Christmas she had eighty pupils. Through the winter she was assisted by Miss Delia L. Ward, now Mrs. Mortimer Cowles. (I880) Mrs. Burr had pupils in drawing, Latin, and French. She tells how she one day walked to the lower town by the road on the east side of the river with her husband, and wishing to return on the west side he carried her across in his arms below the dam, and picking their way up through the roads, around swamps, and across ravines, they became lost, and found their way out only with

considerable difficulty." 25 - pg 165.

Jul 1, 1895 Died Source: History Explorer, A publication of the Historical

Society of Greater Lansing, September 2004.

? related to Alanson Ward?

Alanson Ward a shoemaker by trade, supplied the understanding for many of the first comers and finally pegged his way up to the office of justice of the peace, which position he held for many years; lived to a ripe old age and died honored and respected by his fellow citizens. Source: Twentieth Century Education, the Lansing Journal, January 1902.

Joseph E. Warner

Joseph E. Warner came to Lansing; later served as Mayor in

1878; on City Council and as City Clerk. Source: Has Lived Here Longer Than Any Other Person; State Republican, April 14, 1909.

Orrin Whitmore

Orrin Whitmore (1823-87) served on frontier circuits from 1845; became a prominent Minster and served as presiding Elder of the Adrian District 1872-1876. He was the founder of the publication of the Adrian District Methodist which was enlarged and made the Michigan Christian Advocate in January 1874. He directed Methodist relief in the thumb, following the forest fires of 1881. pg.

317. Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

April 1847

Ingham Methodist Mission had been set up as part of the Marshall District in 1838. Preaching had occurred at the log cabins of the area and a small society had been organized at Lower Town, as the only settlement near Lansing was then known. As soon as the location of the new capitol was announced, the Rev. Orrin Whitmore, then minister on the Mapleton circuit, made Lansing one of his regular preaching appointments. Thus, say Pilcher*, Methodism sent "the first minister of any denomination to establish services here." pg. 175. (* Pilcher, Hist. Prot. Michigan. pg. 406-408.) Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

1872-1875

From 1872-1875, the Presiding Elder of Adrian district was Orrin Whitmore.

During time Whitmore and Re. Isaac N. Elwood started publication of Adrian District Methodist expanded to state paper. pg. 315. Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

Dec 1873 or 4

Methodist Publishing House Company organized. Orrin Whitmore had five shares of stock. pg. 319. Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

Sep 1881

Great Fires in Thumb area

The Rev. Orrin Whitmore had taken supernumerary rank in 1882 and given all his time and best efforts to working as the Agent for the Burnt District Relief fund. The Conference decided to leave the tasks of closing the books of the Fund and winding up all business involved to the Agent and the Presiding Elder of the Port Huron district.

Agent Whitmore died on March 19, 1887 (age 63). He had been appointed to the St. Ignace Church in September 1886 and was trying to relieve its embarrassed financial situation. pg. 337-338. Source: The Methodist Church in Michigan: The nineteenth Century by Margaret Burnham Macmillan.

Whittemore, Judge

Feb 7, 1848

State Officers

Correspondence, Michigan, February 7, 1848
Judge Whittemore, the last Secretary of State left this place this morning on his return home. He has retired from his office with the sincere respect and good will of all his fellow citizens. He has administered his office with that integrity, purity and ability which has distinguished him through life in all situations both public and private.

His successor, George. W. Peck, Esq., this morning entered on the duties of his office. His high capacity and gentlemanly manner

eminently qualify him for the duties of the station. Source: Detroit *Daily Free Press*; February 12, 1848

Gideon O. Whittemore

Aug 12, 1800	Born at St. Albans, Vt.
1826	Settled Pontiac practiced law. Justice, Associated Judge of
	Oakland county
1837-40	Member Board of Regents of University of Michigan
1846-1848	Secretary of State
1850	Member Constitutional Convention
1852-56	Member State Board of Education; elected Nov. 2, 1852 and
	resigned March 28, 1856.
1854	Founded Tawas City, losco county. Built large steam saw-mill, first
	on Tawas Bay. Probate Judge & Prosecuting Attorney of Iosco
	County
Jun 30, 1863	Died, buried at Pontiac. Source: Michigan Biographies, Vol. L. Z.,
	Michigan Historical Committion, 1924.

William Woodhouse

Jan 31, 1854	Mason Lodge No. 70, F. & A.M. organized, William Woodhouse one of original members. Source: The City of Mason, Its Past and Present Life 1838-1897, compiled by Roy C. Vandercook; pg. 9.
1855	Appointed one of three commissioners to superintend erection of courthouse. Source: The City of Mason, Its Past and Present Life 1838-1897, compiled by Roy C. Vandercook; pg. 9.
1844	I. B. Woodhouse platted Maple Grove Cemetery (Mason). Source: The City of Mason, Its Past and Present Life 1838-1897, compiled by Roy C. Vandercook; pg. 9.

Aruna P. Woods

1847 Heldped construct Capitol. See Porter.

Sources

0	Unattributable.
1.	Pictorial Lansing Great City on the Grand, by Helen E. Grainger.
2.	Michigan State Gazette for 1862.
3.	A Michigan Sesquicentennial History of Ingham County, prepared by the Ingham County Historical Commission, 1988.
4.	Know Your Ingham County Government, 1983.
5.	Lansing, The Capitol of Michigan, Its Advantage, Natural and Acquired, as a Center of Trade and Manufacture, 1873. Portions reprinted, Pioneer History of Ingham County, compiled by Mrs. Francis L. Adams, Vol. I, page 514.
6.	Early Lansing History, by J. P. Edmonds, 1944.
7.	Out of A Wilderness, an Illustrated History of Greater Lansing, by Justin Kestenbaum.
8.	Historic Michigan Land of the Great Lakes, edited by George N. Fuller, M.D. An Account of Ingham County from Its Organization, edited by Frank N. Turner, M.D., Vol. III, pg. 155-156.
9.	The Bicentennial History of Ingham County Michigan, by Ford Stevens Caesar.
10.	Report of Orion A. Jenison to Lansing Business Men's Association on January 20, 1911. Reprinted in the Bicentennial History of Ingham County Michigan, by Ford Steve Ceasar.
11.	Lansing and Its Yesterdays, The State Journal, 1930.
12.	Lansing Centennial 1859-1959, by Burt Darling, Souvenir Historical Program Lansing Centennial, 1959.
13.	Lansing Unlimited, by Arthur Russell Lauder, 1947.
14.	Metropolitan Quarterly, "Lansing Celebrates 125 years of Progress", Spring 1984.
15.	Lansing a Look to the Past, by Helen Jacobson and Jane Wilson, 1975.
16.	Metropolitan Quarterly, "Dr. George E. Ramey - A Hero Remembered," Spring 1991.

17.	Metropolitan Quarterly, Fall-Winter 1991.
18.	History of Ingham and Eaton Counties Michigan, by Samuel W. Durant, 1880.
19.	Michigan In Books, Vol. II, No. 1, Michigan Department of Education; "Culture Comes to Mid-Michigan," by Richard J. Hathaway, pg 1-10.
20.	City in the Forest, The Story of Lansing, by Burt Darling, 1950.
21.	Metropolitan Quarterly, Summer; J. Gottlieb Reutter, Lansing's "Great Citizen" by Manuel Castro.
22.	Metropolitan Quarterly, Fall/Winter 1991; "Orlando Mack Barnes, Lansing's Victorian Giant," by Manuel Castro.
23.	Lansing, Capitol, Campus, by S. Manassah, D. Thomas and J. Wellington.
24.	Past and Present of the City of Lansing and Ingham County Michigan, by Albert E. Cowles.
25.	History of Ingham and Eaton Counties Michigan, by Samuel W. Durant, 1880.
26.	Metropolitan Quarterly, Fall-Winter, "The Great Plank Road," pg. 30-31.
27.	Metropolitan Quarterly, Fall-Winter, "Beauty of a Fine Department," by Manuel Castro, pg 26-31.
28.	Rich Lucas article
29.	Lansing State Journal, April 28, 1955.
30.	Letter of Mrs. Burr in paper, no heading or date on paper clip (Lawler collection)
31.	Letter of Mrs. E. R. Merrifield to Lansing paper, no date no heading (Lawler collection).
32.	Letter to the Lansing Journal by Alvin Rolfe, no date.
33.	Lansing City Market, by Sue Garrity.
34.	"Lansing General Hospital, the first 50 years", Vitality, Lansing General Hospital, Spring 1992, Vol. 6, No. 1.
35.	Lansing Republican, May 26, 1870.

36.	"The First Maps of Lansing," by LeRoy Barnett, Lansing City Magazine, March 1991.
37.	Lansing State Journal, August 21, 1992, pg 5B.
38.	Towne Courier, August 15, 1992, pg 8B.
39.	Lansing State Journal, July 5, 1992.
40.	Lansing State Journal, July 19, 1992.
41.	Ingham Newspaper Company-Meridian Township 150th Keepsake Edition, July 9, 1992, pg 7C.
42.	"First of America Celebrate." Lansing Metropolitan. Summer 1992.
43.	"Women in Policing," by Pat Heyden. pg. 48-49, Lansing Magazine, May 1993.
44.	'Police Dept. Celebrates a Century of Service,' by Pat Heyden. Lansing Metropolitan. Summer 1993. pgs. 32-36.
45.	First Baptist Church, Lansing, Michigan, 1892-1992.
46.	Pilgrim Congregational United Church of Christ, "Living the Vision." 1893-1993.
47.	A History of Oldsmobile.
48.	Water and Power a Story of Growth by your Board of Water and Light. 1966 (Board Publication).
49.	Lansing Fire Dept. 1949, Fire Department Publication.
50.	"The Chautauqua In Lansing," by Melvin H. Miller, Michigan History, Vol. 40, No. 3, Sept. 1856.
51.	Pictorial History of Michigan.
52.	Lansing, Jackson, Ann Arbor and Automobiles, by David D. Morris, 1976.
53.	Reproduction of Mudges Directory of Lansing City. published by Charles E. Mudge, Lansing, 1878, by David R. Caterino.
54.	Memories of J. Gottlieb Reutter, 1947.
55.	A History of St. Paul's Episcopal Church, by Robert J. Coleman, 1970.

56. 150 Years of Michigan's Railroad History, Michigan Department of Transportation. 57. Lansing Metropolitan Quarterly, "Steam boating On the River," by Manuel Castro, Vol. II, No. 2, Summer Issue. 58. Historical Society of Greater Lansing, March 1993 Newsletter. 59. Pioneer Recollections, by Daniel S. Mevis, 1911. "A Celebration of Song," Lansing Magazine, Oct. 1993, pg. 17. 60. 61. Memorandum 76, Historic Lansing, Yesterday, Today, Tomorrow, City of Lansing, early 1970s. "History of the Michigan Female College," by Eliza C. Smith, 62. Report of Pioneer Society, Vol. VI. "A Brief Bit of History About the Location of the Old Capitol," from 63. Evening News, Detroit, Dec. 16, 1882. 64. "History of the Early Days of North Lansing," by Mrs. D.L. Case, delivered at Pioneer Society Annual Meeting June 5, 1884. To a Goodly Heritage, A History of St. Paul's Episcopal Church, by 65. Robert J. Coleman, 1970. "The Capital City of Michigan," The Daily Graphic, New York, 66. September 27, 1878. 67. Water Supply System, Board of Water & Light. 68. Michigan Traveler, November 19, October 1993. "Century Old Police Department Has Witnessed Dramatic 69. Change," by A.J. Banks, Lansing State Journal, November 25, 1993. 70. "Burning an Empire: The Story of American Forest Fires" Chapter Nine, Reprinted Michigan History Magazine, Vol. XXVIII, 1944, pg. 660. 71. "Historic Spots along Olds Roads and New," by Willard M. Bryant, Michigan History Magazine, Vol. V., 1921 72. Pioneer Collection, Vol. II, 1886. "The Lansing Labor Holiday," by Albert Blum and Ira Spar, 73. Michigan History, Vol. 49, No. 7, March 1965. 74. Theodore R. Foster Writes from Lansing, edited by Willis H. Miller.

"From an Old Diary, by Frances Ayers," Michigan History 75. Magazine, Vol. XII, 1928. 76. Michigan History Magazine, Vol. 15, 1931. 77. Letter of Gov. Ransom dated May 8, 1848 from John J. Adam, Auditor General. "A Sketch of Some Institutional Beginnings in Michigan," by Prof. 78. W.O. Hedrick, Michigan History Magazine, Vol. V, 1921. 79. "A Historical Society is Formed in Lansing," by Eugene Petersen, Michigan History, Vol. 40, No. 3, September 1956. "Michigan Folklore," by Richard M. Dorson, Michigan History, Vol. 80. 31, No. 4, December 1947. 81. Michigan History Magazine, Vol. 32, No 1. March 1948. 82. Federal Census of Ingham County. 83. A History of the Haslett/Lake Lansing Area, Meridian Township, by Evelyn Raphael. 84. Michigan History Magazine, Vol. XI, No. 38, January 1927. 85. "First Railroad to Enter Michigan's Capital City," by E. Calkins, Michigan History Magazine, Vol. XIX, 1935. 86. Pulpit and Prayer in Earliest Lansing, by Joseph L. Druse. "Evolution of a Permanent Negro Community in Lansing," by 87. Douglas H. Meyer, Michigan History Magazine, Vol LV, No. 2, Summer 1971. 88. Changing Negro Residential Patterns in Michigan's Capital 1915-1970, by Douglas H. Meyer. 89. Letter from C.W. Owen printed in Michigan History Magazine, Vol. IX, 1925. 90. "Rail Growth of Michigan's Capital City" by Glen K. Stimson, Michigan History Magazine, Vol. V, 1921. General History of the State of Michigan, compiled by Charles R. 91. Tuttle, 1873. 92. Letter of E.N. Nichols to Lt. DeLoss LeBarron, dated July 8, 1864. (Nichols visiting pastors, spent three weeks in Lansing.) Letter in?

	collection, reprinted Michigan History Magazine, vol. 29, No. 3, July-Sept 1945, pp. 414-416.
93.	"The Agrarian Ideal, Speeches at the Michigan State Agricultural College Semi-Centennial Celebration in 1907," by Daniel E. Weiss, Michigan History, Vol. 48, No. 3, September 1964.
94.	"Twenty Year of the History of Plymouth Church, Lansing," by Rev. Theodore P. Prudden; Pioneer Society of Michigan; pp. 404- 417.
95.	"Scientist vs. Farmer, by Richard H. Harms," Michigan History, Vol. 67, No. 4, Jul/Aug 1983.
96.	"Michigan's 83 Counties - Ingham County," Michigan History, Vol. 67, No. 5, Sept/Oct 1983.
97.	"The Old Convent," by Linda R. Peckham, Michigan History, July/Aug 1986.
98.	"Michigan's 83 Counties Jefferson City disappeared. History, Vol. 70, No. 1, Jan/Feb 1986.
99.	"REO Welfare Capitalism at the REO Motor Car Company," by Peter Iversen Berg, Michigan History, Vol. 69, No. 6, Nov/Dec 1985.
100.	"Lansing Labor Day," Michigan History, Vol 65, No. 5, Sept/Oct 1981.
101.	Advertisement in Michigan Almanac 1871 published by Advertisers and Tribune Company of Detroit.
102.	General History of the State of Michigan, compiled by Charles Richard Tuttle, 1873.
103.	"Michigan's 83 Counties Missaukee County," Michigan History, Vol. 71, No. 5, Sept/Oct 1987.
104.	"REO: The Lively Ghost, by Jack Down," Metropolitan Quarterly, Fall & Winter 1991.
105.	"Sparing the Rod? A Quantitative Examination of Reformatory Punishments, 1855-1874," by Dennis J. Thavenet, Michigan Historical Review, Vol. 17, No. 1, Spring 1991.
106.	"Backwards," by David Thomas, Lansing Magazine, Jan 1994, pg. 40.
107.	"Central Centennial" by Linda Peckham, Michigan History, Vol. 73, No. 6, Nov/Dec 1989.

108.	"Lansing loses car - building bills" by Jodi Upton, Lansing State Journal, Friday, January 7, 1994, page 7B.
109.	"Glimpses of Architecture in Michigan," by Harley J. McKee, Michigan History, Vol. 50, No. 1, March 1966.
110.	Meridian History as Viewed Through Newspaper Headlines, Part 1 (1967-1991), by Virginia L. White, First Edition.
111.	"Archaeological Dig in Okemos to Research Old Gristmill Site," Ingham County News, June 16, 1976.
112.	"Lakes Big Band Era Died Slowly," by Jim Frisinger, Towne Courier, May 16, 1976.
113.	A History of the Haslett-Lake Lansing Area, Meridian Township, Ingham County Michigan; by Evelyn Huber Raphael; 1975 edition.
114.	"Surgery Unit Now a Reality," Sparrow Hospital, February 13, 1994, page 4.
115.	Out of the Wilderness, an Illustrated History of Greater Lansing, by Justin Kestenbaum.
116.	First Presbyterian Church, 1975: LeMann & Associates.
117.	Portrait and Biographical Album of Ingham and Livingston Counties, Michigan; Chapman Brothers; Chicago; 1891.
118.	Lansing Downtown Discovery Trail by Downtown Business Council, CATA and Historical Society of Greater Lansing.
119.	Old Lansing Town, edited by Hazel Proctor, produced by Great Lakes Federal Savings, 1980.
120.	Gunnisonville Restoration Cookbook; 2nd edition; May 1976.
121.	The Centennial Year of St. Katherine's Chapel; the History of St. Katherine's 1887 - 1987.
122.	Bulletin of Edward W. Sparrow Hospital School of Nursing, 1955-1956, Lansing, MI.
123.	Thanks A Million! The Story Behind the Production of More Than One Million 1977 Oldsmobiles, Working Together in The Pursuit of Excellence; Olds promotion piece.
124.	Your Schools in Lansing Michigan, 1938, Lansing School District.
125.	Peaks and Towers a Walking Tour, Lansing, MI.

126,	A College for All Seasons: A History of Lansing Community College 1957 - 1987; by Louise J. Wirbel.
127.	Dateline Lansing '79, Appointment Calendar with Historical Commentary, 1978, Cranson, Hall, and Peckham Publications.
128.	Michigan History, Vol. 66, Nat Boys' Vocational School. Michigan's 83 Counties," by Roger L. Rosentreter; Michigan History, Vol. 66, No. I, Jan/Feb. 1982.
130.	"\$25 Million Expansion Creating A Better Lansing Center," by Floyd Holmden, Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1993.
131.	Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1993.
132.	Antiques & Collectibles, March 1994, printed by Charlotte Litho, Published Articulations.
133.	Report from The County Clerk.
134.	"A Building for All Reasons," by Chrisine Caswell, Greater Lansing Real Estate Weekly, Vol. 2, No. 12, Mar. 29. 1994.
135.	The Peoples Church Story from 1907-1982, printed Dec. 8, 1982.
136.	"General Motors in Lansing," Supplement to Lansing Magazine, Nov. 1978, Vol. 2 No. 5.
137.	"Holiday Inn-University Place Hotel Sold," by Gisgie Gendreau & Wayne Tompkins, Lansing State Journal, Mar. 29, 1994.
138.	Postmarked: Michigan, Michigan 1847-1848, by Craig A. Whitford and David L. Mackey, 1987.
139.	Centennial of the Incorporation of Jackson 1829-1929; published by Jackson Centennial, Incorporated, Jackson, MI.
140.	Mid-Michigan First A Capital Choice for Future Growth, by Contemporary Image Services, Haslett, MI 48840.
141.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, April 1975.
142.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, Spring 1978.
143.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, Summer 1978.
144.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, Winter 1978.
145.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, Summer 1981.

146.	Eastside Neighborhood Organization News, Fall 1976.
147.	At the Campus Gate A History of East Lansing, edited by Justin L. Kestenbaum.
148.	Memory Book of LBTS, an informal History of the Lansing Boys Training School 1855-1972.
149.	"Edward W. Sparrow, the Man Behind the Name," Sparrow People, May 1977.
150.	Edward W. Sparrow Hospital West Wing Open House, Jan 1983.
151.	"Greater Lansing is a Humane Community," Greater Lansing Real Estate Weekly, Vol.2, No. 17, April 27, 1994.
152.	"Sparrow Hospital Celebrates its 90th," Lansing State Journal, Sep. 21, 1986.
153.	"New Facilities, Technology Highlight health Care Gains," by Millicent Lane, '78 Report, State Journal, Feb. 12, 1978.
154.	"St. Lawrence hospital Community Open House," The State Journal, June 4, 1978.
155.	"Sparrow Hospital HMO is Approved," by Millicent Lane, State Journal, Dec. 18, 1980.
156.	"Hospitals Seeking 'easy money', by Sharron McGrayne," State Journal June 13,1982.
157.	"Red Cross Steps Into its \$1.4 Million Showcase," State Journal, Aug. 7, 1977.
158.	"The Way We Were" The State News, Jan 29, 1987.
159.	"Lansing's City Market: Bringing a Bit of the Past to the Present," by Sue Garrity
160.	"Heralded Spira Mart Dies Before It Begins" State Journal, June 27, 1975 and Spira Mart's Bright Shining Star Growing Dimmer, State Journal, July 10, 1975.
161. "City Ready to A	dmit Buying Grant Bldg. a Major Error," State Journal, June 9, 1976.
162.	"CATA Leads National 'Bus Revolution," by David Johnston of the Los Angeles Times, State Journal, Feb. 28, 1977.
163.	"REO Buildings to Be Razed," by Rice Barrs, State Journal May 10, 1977.

164.	"Lansing Will Get Sheraton Hotel," by Lloyd Moles, State Journal, Sep 15, 1977.
165.	"Charter Commission Prepares Toned-down Version," State Journal, Oct 12,1977.
166.	"City Club: Changes for A Home of Tradition," By Virginia Redfern, State Journal, Oct. 23, 1977.
167.	"Two Porno Laws OK's by Council," State Journal, Oct. 25, 1977.
168.	"Southbound Logan Lanes Open Dec. 1," by Lloyd Moles, Oct. 27, 1977.
169.	"Lansing Is Big News," State Journal, Oct. 27, 1977.
170.	"Schools Say No Official Acts Caused Segregation" State Journal, Oct 30, 1977.
171.	Business by Jacquie Sewell, Lansing, May 1994.
172.	"The Only Eaton Rapids on Earth," Arts Antiques & Collectibles and Crafts, May 1994, Publisher - Articulations, Editor - Ruth Hankins.
173.	Lansing City Guide for Visitors and Shoppers; Feb. 1, 1925.
174.	"Downtown Once Glittered Lansing's Lost Theaters," by Manuel Castro, Lansing Metropolitan, Spring 1994, Vol. 13, No. 1.
175.	"The Matinee Musicale 100 Years of Culture," by Floyd Holmden, Lansing Metropolitan, Spring, 1994, Vol. 13, No. I.
176.	The Lansing State Journal, 75th Anniversary Edition, Dec. 31, 1929 & Jan 1, 1930.
177.	"Lansing Fought War in Its Plants," Lansing State Journal, June 5, 1994.
177.	"The Only Eaton Rapids on Earth" Antiques & Collectibles, May 1994.
178.	"Doc' Shares Lake Memories," Lansing State Journal, July 27, 1994.
178.	Oldsmobile The First Seventy-Five Years, Commemorative Edition.
179.	"MSU Museum Receives Rare Donation," by Jennifer Mou, Towne Courier, July 30,1994.

180.	"Family Tree - Let Lansing Attorney Claim Oldest Firm in Town" by Lisa Babcock; Lansing Magazine, August 1994.
181.	"Charlotte, Prairie City of Eaton County," Antiques & Collectibles Arts and Crafts, printed by Charlotte Lithograph, July 1994, Ruth Hankins, Editor.
182.	"The Retirement of Chase, A Story of Loyalty," by Manuel Castro, Lansing Metropolitan, summer 1994.
183.	"Our Aviation Heritage Will History Be Preserved?" by Floyd Holmden, Lansing Metropolitan, summer 1994.
184.	"Making of a City William Prudden's Legacy," by Manual Castro, Lansing Metropolitan, summer 1994.
185.	The Lansing Poetry Club the First Fifty Years, A History and Anthology, by Lansing Poetry Club, 1988.
186.	100th Annual Report Y.W.C.A. Of Greater Lansing 1989.
187.	50th Anniversary 1926 - 1976 The City Club of Lansing.
188.	Michigan In Quotes by Tom Powers, Friede Publications, 1994.
189.	Today and Tomorrow in The Lansing metropolitan Area, The League of Women Voters, 1961.
190.	The History of White Oak Township 1877-1979 by Carole Oesterle, 1978.
191.	Cristo Rey Community Center, 25 Years of Excellent Service 1968-1993.
192.	"A Home Away from Home," by S. Elliott., City Limits Magazine, Dec. 1994.
193.	"The Box 23 Club, A History of Helping Lansing Firefighters," City Limit Magazine, Dec. 1994.
194.	"Dave Williams, The Man behind the Flags," by Kenneth S. Glickman; Lansing Magazine, Dec. 1994, Vol. 8, No. 12.
195.	"Lansing's Crown Boxing Club," by Joseph Miles Toth; Lansing Magazine, Dec. 1994, Vol. 8, No. 12.
196.	"Ingham Roads, Bridges Eroding," by A.J. Evenson, Lansing State Journal Dec 17, 1994, pg. 1A.

197.	"An Ancient & Fun Sport Bowling Through the Ages," by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
198.	"Delivering Hope to Children, Marker Honors Old Newsboys" by Floyd Holmden; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
199.	"Facts About Lansing," Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
200.	"When Marquees Dimmed Yesterday's Movie Theaters" by Manual Castro, Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
201.	"Mystery Car Unmasked," Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
202.	"Lansing Library Celebrates the Gift of Reading" by Georgia E. Curry; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1994; Vol. 13, No. 3.
203.	To Lansing With Love, by Juliette Bartholomew Stucky; Historical Society of Greater Lansing, 1960.
204.	How Okemos Began, A Short History by Ruth Stillman, 5th edition, 1992.
205.	Plank Road Toll Gate House, Friends of Historic Meridian, PO Box 155, Okemos, MI 48805.
206.	More Power to Lansing, Board of Water & Light (1939?).
207.	Oldsmobile Cutlass Assembly Center, Oldsmobile Division, General Motors Corporation, Sep. 1978.
208.	Oldsmobile The First Seventy-Five Years, Beverly Rae Kimes editor, Automobile Quarterly Publications, New York, New York.
209.	The Village of Okemos, report of the Meridian Township Historic District Study Committee, Part I of 3, December 1972.
210.	Historic Structures in The Haslett-Lake Lansing Area, Report of the Meridian Township Historic District Study Committee, Part 2 of 3, December 1974.
211.	"Sweet SuccessThe Story of Michigan's Beet Sugar Industry," by Ronald L. Henley, Great Lakes Informant, Michigan History Division, Series 3, No. 4.
212.	Rural Meridian Township Structures of Historic and Architectural Significance, Report of the meridian Township Historic District Study Committee, Part 3 of 3, December 1975.

213.	Michigan A History of the Wolverine State, by Willis F. Dunbar, revised edition by George S. May, William B. Eerdmans Publishing Co.
214.	Gov. Hazen Pingree, Journal of the Senate, pg. 48-113 of January 9, 1901; reprinted in Messages of the Governors of Michigan, Vol. IV, edited by George N. Fuller, The Michigan Historical Commission 1927.
215.	Auto Pioneering, A Remarkable Story of Ransom E. Olds father of Oldsmobile and REO, by Duane Yarnell, printed by Franklin DeKleine Co., 1949.
216.	"A New Ball Game for Mid-Michigan," Profiles, January 1995.
217.	Michigan's White Pine Era, by Rolland H. Maybee, Bureau of History, 1988.
218.	"Wieland Davco: Building for the Future," by Diane Kightlinger; The Greater Lansing Business Monthly, August 1994.
219.	"Hobbs + Black Associates, Put It All Together," by Jennifer Barr; The Greater Lansing Business Monthly, August 1994.
220.	Seventh Annual Abstract of The Reports of Sheriffs Relating to The Jails in The State of Michigan For The year Ending September 30, 1879.
221.	Lifetime, Mid-Michigan's Health Tabloid from St. Lawrence, Winter 1994-95.
222.	Webberville Yesterday and Today, by Mary Lockwood Boening, 1970.
223.	Lansing Board of Water & Light Connection, March 1995.
224.	"Pioneer Leaves Mark," by Cynthia Kyle; Lansing State Journal, March 16, 1995, pg. 5B.
225.	Historical Society of Greater Lansing Newsletter; March 1995, pg. 1.
226.	"Craft Center Has Rebirth," Lansing State Journal, March 20, 1995, pg. 5B.
227.	History of Williamston 1838-1963, by Blanche Matthews Merrifield and Lula Granger Howarth, 1963.

228.	"Michigan Horticulture" by Charles W. Garfield, The Semi- Centennial of the Admission of the State of Michigan Into the Union., 1886.
229.	Supreme Court Abstract of Decisions Rendered, July Term 1975 at Lansing, Prepared for Richmond, Backus & Co. by Hoyt Post, Esq. Supreme Court Reporter
230.	Corrections and Charities, Hon. Levi L. Barbour, The Semi- Centennial of the Admission of the State of Michigan Into the Union, June 15, 1886.
231.	Lansing's Money, A Survey of Lansing Michigan Tokens & Paper Money, by Paul Manderscheid.
232.	Report of Committee on Juvenile Delinquency and Boys' Vocational School; Journal of the House of Representatives, No. 3, January 16, 1956; pgs. 33-34.
233.	Report of Committee on Boys' Vocational School; Journal of the House of Representatives, No. 7; January 25, 1955, pgs. 113-116.
234.	Towne Courier; May 13, 1995; pg. 9B.
235.	Portrait Biographical Album of Calhoun County, Michigan; 1991 by Chapman Bros. Chicago.
236.	Downtown Once Glittered Lansing's Lost Theaters, by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Spring 1995. The Elegance of Yesterday Lansing's Forgotten Hotels, by Manuel Castro, Lansing Metropolitan, Spring 1995. When Lansing Was Young the Age of The Trolleys, Lansing Metropolitan, Spring 1995.
237.	Farm and Fabulous Family Fun, Towne Courier, July 29, 1995, pg. 17A.
238.	Historic North Lansing, A Walking Tour of Lansing, Michigan's "Old Town", by Historical Society of greater Lansing.
239.	Water Supply System, Board of Water & Light, Jan. 1988.
240.	Facts About Greater Lansing; Lansing Metropolitan Quarterly, Spring 1988, pg. 31.
241.	The Only Eaton Rapids on Earth, by W. Scott Munn, 1974.
242.	Michigan's Thirty-seven Million Acres of Diamonds, by Clyde L. Newnom, 1927.

243.	Forgotten Communities of Central Michigan, by Ford Stevens Ceasar, 3rd ed.: 1978.
244.	Michigan A Guide to The Wolverine State, WPA guide, 6th printing, 1956.
245.	A Sesquicentennial Guidebook of The Railroads of Lansing & Ingham County from 1862 to 1987, by Henry A. Reniger, Jr.; 1987.
246.	Haslett and the Spiritualist Camp:" A Founder to The Town by Kyle Melinn, Towne Courier, November 4., 1975; pgs. 18A-19A.
247.	Rail Passenger Service in Michigan, by Bill Bowerman, notes on the Budget and Economy, Senate Fiscal Agency, Sep/Oct 1; meetings held in Spanish. n Landmarks, A Self-Guided Walking- Driving Tour of Lansing Heritage, by R. E. Olds Museum, late 1980s early 1990s.
249.	The Old and the new, A Walking Tour of Downtown, Lansing's Architecture, by The Lansing Historic District Commission, April 1987.
250.	Lansing Public Parks and Recreation Map, by Parks & Recreation Dept. 1995
251.	Pioneering Michigan, by Eric Freedman, 1992.
252.	Portrait Biographical Album of Calhoun County, MI, Chapman Brothers., 1891.
253.	Lansing MI (1895); Headlights Flashes Then (1859)-Now (1959), Lansing, MI.
254.	Letter of David R. Caterino, Vermontville, MI; in Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter of 1995, pgs. 5-6.
255.	Oldsmobile Led the Way When Lansing Went to War, by Manuel Castro; in Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter of 1995, pgs. 7-1
256.	Potter Park Zoo Celebrating 75 years, by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1995; pgs. 3-4.
257.	Once A Resort Mecca, Memories of Lake Lansing, by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1995; pgs. 3-4.
258.	Before the Lugnuts, The Forgotten Teams, by Leonard Peterson; Lansing Metropolitan, Fall/Winter 1995; pgs. 3-4.

259.	Sparrow Tales, Memories from The Graduates; Edward W. Sparrow Hospital School of Nursing, 1899-1961; compiled by Eleanor Clapp Smith; Gloria Smith Bouterse; 1987.
260.	The Pioneers of The Statehood Era, John J. sand Emma Tuttle of Leslie, by Maria Quinlan Leiby, Michigan History, Volume 71, No. 2, March/April 1987, pg. 41.
261.	Pioneers of the Statehood Era, The Ludlows by Linda Lodlow Peckham, Michigan History, Vol. 71, No. 6, November/December 1987.
262.	Mason Area 125th Birthday, by Sue Parsons, 1990.
263.	Michigan Place Names, by Walter Romig, L.H.D. 1973.
264	Lansing Board of Water & Light 1996 Owner's Manual.
265.	Travel Was by Horseback, Carriage In the 'Good Old Days'; The Argus-Press, July 2, 1976; Section C, pg. 17.
266.	Reminiscences of Alvin Rolfe, Written in 1873; Pioneer History of Ingham County, page 466.
267.	Pioneer History of Ingham County, by Adams, 1823.
268.	Capt. J. P. Cowles remarks at second annual meeting of Ingham County Pioneer Association, May 1873; reprinted in Pioneer History of Ingham County, by Adams, 1823,
269.	A Brief History of The Lansing Public Schools by Ford S. Ceasar, 1986.
270.	Electric Railroads of Michigan, Bulletin 103 of Central Electric Railfans' Association. 1959.
271.	Loyalties A Record of Service and Co-operation; Hugh Lyons & Company.
272.	Life and Characteristics of Daniel L. Case from the "State Republican" November 24, 1898; Historical Collections, Collections and Researches made by the Michigan Pioneer and Historical Society, Vol. XXIX, 1901.
273.	First Railroad to Enter Michigan's Capital City by E. A. Calkins; Michigan History Magazine, Vol. XIX, Autumn, 1935.
274.	Twenty Years of The History of Plymouth Church, Lansing by Rev. Theodore P. Prudden; sermon preached April 27, 1874; printed Pioneer Collections, Pioneer Society of the State of Michigan, Vol. VIII.

275.	The Automobile Industry in Michigan; Michigan History Magazine, Vol. VIII, July 1924, Whole No. 28.
276.	Sketch of The Life of C. C. Darling, Lansing, Michigan by Mrs. R. C. Dart; Pioneer Collections Report of the Pioneer Society of the State of Michigan, Vol. IV, 1881.
277.	Development of the Automobile and Gasoline Engine in Michigan, by J. P. Edmonds.
278.	The History of Potterville, Michigan 1869-1976, by Ruth Lovell Wright.
279.	History of The Early Days of North Lansing, by Mrs. D. L. Case; Pioneer Collections, Report of the Pioneer Society of the State of Michigan, Vol. VII, 1886.
280.	Early Lansing by Mrs. Sarah E. Dart; Historical Collections, Collections and Researches, Michigan Pioneer and Historical Society, Vol. XXVIII, 1900.
281	Bates and Edmonds; New Technology .1902 Style; Lansing State Journal, June 13, 1996.
282.	R. E. Olds - Lansing's Quiet Automotive Pioneer; by Jeanne Van Wieren, The Lansing State Journal, June 13, 1996, pg. 3.
283.	Lansing's Blonde Bombshell, Movie Legend Betty Hutton, by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan Spring 1996.
284.	Palomar Roller Gardens, The Glory Days of Skating, By Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan Spring 1996.
285.	History of the Lansing Public Library by Virginia Summers,
286	Honor Roll and Complete War History of Ingham County in the Great World War, 1914-1918.
287.	Looking Back by Mrs. Alida Chapman, The Delhi Township Bicentennial Commission, 1976.
288.	When No One Was A Moderate; by Jeff Garrity; Capital Times, Sep 23 - Oct 6, 1996.
289.	The Name Lansing (1849), by? six-page paper in Library of MI, (MICH 574, C2, 1365, 900z, c.2; no author or date on paper.
290.	Mexican Folktales from Lansing, by Dora Jean Peppler; printed in Michigan History, Vol. 31.

291.	Historical Collections, Michigan Pioneer and Historical Society, Vol. XXVI, 1896.
292.	Michigan Montage by Duane Ernest Miller, 1992; Early law and Order in the Capital City.
292.	Union's Half Century of Progress, 1936, Union Building & Loan Association.
293.	History of Shiawassee and Clinton Counties Michigan with Illustrations and Biographical Sketches of their Prominent Men and Pioneers, D. W. Ensign & Co.; 1880.
294	Lansing's Four Goddaughters Morlok Quads Made History by Steve Lange; Lansing Metropolitan; Winter 1996: Vol. 15, No. 2.
295	Facing an Uncertain Future Will the Library Survive? by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Winter 1996; Vol. 15, No. 2.
296.	A City Landmark the Tower That Olds Built, by Manuel Castro; Lansing Metropolitan, Winter 1996; Vol. 15, No. 2.
	Lansing Metropolitan, Winter 1996; Vol. 15, No. 2.